CLINICAL PRACTICE STATEMENT BY THE MEDICAL SCIENTIFIC ADVISORY GROUP TO MYELOMA AUSTRALIA





MSAG Guidelines

Consensus clinical practice guidelines for the prevention of infection in patients with Multiple Myeloma

Benjamin W. Teh^{1,2,3}, Gemma Reynolds^{1,2,4}, Monica A. Slavin^{1,2,3}, Louise Cooley⁵, Matthew Roberts⁶, Eunice Liu⁷, Karin Thursky^{1,2,3}, Dipti Talaulikar^{8,9}, Peter Mollee^{10,11}, Ferenc Szabo^{12,13,14}, Chris Ward^{15,16}, Henry Chan^{17,18}, H.Miles Prince³, Simon J. Harrison^{2,3,20}

6 Department of Infectious Diseases, Royal Adelaide Hospital, SA; 7 Department of Infectious Diseases, Royal North Shore Hospital, NSW;

- 8 Department of Haematology, Canberra Hospital, ACT; 9 College of Health and Medicine, Australian National University, ACT;
- 10 Queensland Haematology Department, Princess Alexandra Hospital, QLD; 11 School of Medicine, University of Queensland, QLD; 12 Royal Darwin Hospital, Haematology Department, NT; 13 Menzies School of Health Research, NT; 14 Flinders University, Adelaide, SA; 15 Royal North Shore Hospital, Sydney, NSW; 16 Kolling Institute, University of Sydney, NSW; 17 Department of Haematology, Waitemata District Health Board, NZ; 18 Faculty of Medical and Health Sciences, The University of Auckland, NZ; 19 Epworth Healthcare, VIC.; 20 Department of Clinical Haematology, Peter MacCallum Cancer Centre and Royal Melbourne Hospital, VIC.

¹ Department of infectious Diseases, Peter MacCallum Cancer Centre, VIC; 2 National Centre for Infections in Cancer,

Peter MacCallum Cancer Centre, VIC; 3 Sir Peter MacCallum Department of Oncology, University of Melbourne, VIC;

⁴ Department of Infectious Diseases, Austin Health, VIC; 5 Department of Infectious Diseases, Royal Hobart Hospital, TAS;

Myeloma Australia's Medical and Scientific Advisory Group (MSAG)

Professor Simon Harrison	Victoria	Chair
Professor Hang Quach	Victoria	Vice-Chair
Professor Miles Prince	Victoria	
Professor Andrew Spencer	Victoria	
Dr Anna Kalff	Victoria	
Dr Simon Gibbs	Victoria	
Professor Doug Joshua	New South Wales	
Professor Joy Ho	New South Wales	
Professor Chris Ward	New South Wales	
Dr Silvia Ling	New South Wales	
A/Professor Peter Mollee	Queensland	
Dr Nick Weber	Queensland	
Dr Noemi Horvath	South Australia	
Professor Andrew Zannettino	South Australia	
Dr Wilfrid Jaksic	South Australia	
Dr Cindy Lee	South Australia	
Dr Bradley Augustson	Western Australia	
Dr Dejan Radeski	Western Australia	
A/Professor Dipti Talaulikar	Australian Capital Terr	itory
Dr Nick Murphy	Tasmania	
Dr Anna Johnston	Tasmania	
Dr Ferenc Szabo	Northern Territory	
Dr Ken Romeril	New Zealand	
Dr Henry Chan	New Zealand	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1	Introduction	4
2	Epidemiology of Infection	5
	By treatment period (First line therapy)	5
	Autologous stem cell transplant	5
	Relapse	5
	Characteristics and patterns of key pathogens	6
	Viral respiratory tract infection	۵
	Reactivation of varicella-zoster virus	6
	Reactivation of CMV	6
	Hepatitis B virus	7
	' Invasive fungal disease	7
3	Risk factors for infection	8
	Summary of patient/disease factors by disease stage	8
	Treatment (drug)-related factors associated with infection	9
	Immunomodulatory drugs (IMiDs)	8
	Proteasome inhibitors	9
	Monoclonal antibody therapies	9
	New generation therapies including cellular therapies	9
4	Screening for infections prior to commencement of therapy	13
	Hepatitis B Infection, Hepatitis C Infection, Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV)	14
	Latent infections	14
	Additional Tropical Pathogens	
	Prior to haematopoietic stem cell transplantation	15
	Varicella Zoster Virus (VZV) / Herpes Simplex Virus (HSV), Cytomegalovirus (CMV)	15
5	Revention of infection	
	Antibacterial prophylaxis	14
	Antiviral prophylaxis	15
	Antifungal prophylaxis	16
	Immunoglobulin replacement	
6	Vaccination	18
	Pneumococcal vaccination	23
	Influenza vaccination	24
	SARS-CoV-2 vaccination	24
	Zoster vaccination	25
	Meningococcal and other encapsulated bacteria	25
	Future directions	26
7	References	27

1 INTRODUCTION

Multiple myeloma is a malignancy of plasma cells. In 2020, 2300 people were diagnosed with this disease in Australia [1]. Survival with multiple myeloma continues to increase over the last 5 years with continued expansion of new and emerging therapeutic options [1]. These options include second generation immunomodulatory drugs (IMiDs), proteasome inhibitors (PI) and monoclonal antibodies (Mabs), bispecific antibody (BsAbs), drug-antibody conjugates and cellular therapies including chimeric antigen receptor T cell therapies (CAR-T) [2].

Infection especially with bacteria and viruses is a leading contributor to morbidity and mortality in patients with myeloma[3-5]. The increased risk for infection is due to a combination of patient, disease and treatment-related factors[4]. As treatments for myeloma continue to expand and evolve, so do the patterns, risk periods and risk factors for infection[6, 7]. This guideline was developed to assist clinicians with the management of infections in patients with myeloma and encompasses screening, patterns and risk periods for infection and prevention of infection through use of prophylaxis and vaccination.

Methodology

This clinical practice guideline was developed by the Medical Scientific Advisory Group, a sub-committee of Myeloma Australia together with infectious diseases physicians specialising in the management of infections in patients with cancer and affiliated with the National Centre for Infections in Cancer. To develop prophylaxis and vaccination recommendations, a comprehensive search was performed using PUBMED for studies published since 1980 and utilised the following terms: 'myeloma', 'plasma cell', 'haematopoietic stem cell transplantation', 'infection', 'prophylaxis', 'prevention', 'vaccination', 'vaccines', 'viral', 'virus', 'herpes' 'varicella-zoster', 'cytomegalovirus', 'hepatitis', 'tuberculosis', 'human immunodeficiency virus', 'bacteria', 'antibiotic', 'antimicrobial', 'fungus' and 'invasive fungal'. Strength of recommendation and quality of evidence supporting recommendations were made utilising established criteria below.

Strength of recommendation	Definition
Grade A	The guideline group strongly supports a recommendation for use
Grade B	The guideline group moderately supports a recommendation for use
Grade C	The guideline group marginally supports a recommendation for use
Grade D	The guideline group supports a recommendation against use
Quality of evidence	Definition
Level I	Evidence from at least 1 properly designed randomised, controlled trial (orientated on the primary endpoint of the trial) Note: Poor quality of planning, inconsistency of results, indirectness of evidence etc. would lower the strength of recommendation.
Level II	Evidence from at least 1 well-designed clinical trial (incl. secondary endpoints), without randomi- sation; from cohort or case-controlled analytic studies (preferably from >1 centre); from multiple time series; or from dramatic results of uncontrolled experiments
Level III	Evidence from opinions of respected authorities, based on clinical experience, descriptive case

2 EPIDEMIOLOGY OF INFECTION

In a large population-based study, patients with myeloma were noted to be at higher risk for infections compared to matched controls. This higher risk is maintained through evolution of myeloma treatment regimens from conventional chemotherapy to immunomodulatory drugs (IMiD) and proteasome inhibitors (PI)[8]. Patients had a 7-fold higher risk of any infection, 7-fold higher risk for bacterial infection and a 11-fold higher risk for viral infections compared to matched controls[8]. The risk was highest in the first year following disease diagnosis[8]. Close to 90% of the infections were bacterial with higher risk reported for clinical syndromes of pneumonia, sepsis, cellulitis, endocarditis. Higher risk for zoster and influenza viral infections were also noted[8].

The increased risk for infection varies by disease and treatment periods. Overall, 60% of patients with myeloma have had at least 1-4 infections or 1.3 infections per patient-year during their treatment course[6, 9, 10]. There are bimodal peaks of infection, predominantly around first line treatment or induction and treatment of subsequent relapse and progressive disease[6, 9]. Thirty-five percent of patients experience an infection during first line treatment and 40-50% during treatment for relapse/disease progression[9]. The highest risk periods are 4-6 months and approximately 6 years following disease diagnosis[6]. At least 60% of infections during these periods are of high severity requiring hospital admission (grade 3 or higher)[6]. For patients who are transplant-eligible, the period of myeloma suppression following conditioning chemotherapy remains a high-risk period associated with infections of high severity[6].

Overall, the respiratory tract was the most common site of infection followed by bloodstream infections (BSI)[6, 9, 10]. Across all periods, bacteria constituted the majority of microbiologically defined infections followed closely by viral infections[6]. For bacterial infections, the proportion of gram negative and gram-positive infections were similar with *E. coli, Enterococcus sp.,* Coagulase negative Staphylococcus and *C. difficile* common pathogens isolated whilst respiratory viral infections and reactivation of herpes viruses (zoster, herpes simplex and cytomegalovirus [CMV]) were the common viral pathogens detected[6, 9, 10]. Rates of *Clostridioides difficile* infection are increasing[11]. Rates of fungal infection were low overall with *Pneumocystis jirovecii* pneumonia and Candida sp. infections reported[6].

By treatment period (First line therapy)

Between 30-65% of patients with newly diagnosed myeloma experience at least 1 episode of infection within 12 months of disease diagnosis with the peak risk period occurring at 4-6 months regardless of transplant eligibility [6, 12-15]. Disease burden and associated immune deficits contribute to this early increased risk which decreases once sufficient disease control and immune recovery has been achieved [4]. Up to 60% of infections are grade 3 or higher[6, 15]. Approximately 75% of infections reported during this time period are clinically diagnosed with respiratory syndromes (pneumonia), sepsis and blood stream infections noted as the most common infection syndromes [12-15]. Of the microbiologically diagnosed infections, bacterial infections with *E. coli, Enterococcus sp., Streptococcus sp* and *Clostridium sp.* were commonly reported whilst viral and fungal pathogens were less common[12-14].

Autologous stem cell transplant

In the period of intensive myelosuppression following conditioning chemotherapy, the rates of infection are high at 60% with the vast majority reported to be severe (grade 3 or higher) infections[6, 16, 17]. Neutropenic fever is the most common syndrome reported and only 20-40% of episodes of infection have a pathogen detected on microbiological testing [6, 17]. Blood stream infections are frequent and the proportion of gram-positive or gram-negative bacteria detected is dependent on the use of antibacterial prophylaxis [16-18]. Commensals such as coagulase negative *Staphylococcus* and Enterobacteriales from the gastrointestinal tract are dominant pathogens, likely related to breakdown of anatomical barriers through the use of long term intravenous catheters and mucosal inflammation from intensive chemotherapy [4, 16, 17].

Due to depletion of virus-specific lymphocytes, reactivation of herpes viruses in particular varicella-zoster occurs in the absence of prophylaxis[17]. CMV viraemia is often detected if weekly surveillance is performed by the centre. However, the clinical significance of CMV viraemia in the post autologous transplant setting and the need for treatment remains undefined with low rates of CMV end organ disease detected [17]. Approximately 5% of infection episodes during the post-transplant period consist of fungal infection with Candida blood stream infections occurring during the neutropenic period and *Pneumocystis jirovecii* pneumonia and invasive aspergillosis occurring within 30-100 days of transplant[16, 17, 19].

Relapse

Myeloma is a disease characterised by relapses necessitating additional lines of therapy to achieve disease control. This results in cumulative immune suppression which is a contributor to increased risk for infection [4]. Higher cumulative doses of corticosteroids used in most treatment regimens also contribute to increased risk [6]. Up to 15% of patients receiving first generation IMiD or PI therapy for relapse or refractory disease experience severe infection [20]. Bacterial blood stream infections, respiratory tract viral infections, CMV reactivation and invasive fungal infections are the dominant infections during this period[19, 21-23]. With advances in myeloma therapy, the patterns of infection appear to have evolved.

In patients receiving second generation IMiD, PI or monoclonal antibody (MAb) therapies (e.g daratumumab) 40- 90% had at least 1 episode of infection (30% with severe infection) with a rate of 1.7 infections per patient-year[7, 24]. Median time from commencement of therapy to first episode of infection was 3 months[7]. Although respiratory tract remains the most common site of infection, viral rather

than bacterial infections were responsible for the majority of infections[7, 24]. In particular respiratory syncytial virus, rhinovirus, influenza and reactivation of CMV and varicella were noted[7]. Close to 70% of bacterial infections were caused by gram negative pathogens such as *E. coli* and *Haemophilus influenzae*. Proven fungal infections with yeasts, namely *Cryptococcus neoformans* and *Pichia kudriavzevii (formerly Candida krusei*) were reported[7]. Infections contributed to hospitalisation and mortality in up to 50% and 70% of cases respectively [24]. The increasing burden of infection, especially with opportunistic pathogens require development and evaluation of new infection prevention measures.

Characteristics and patterns of key pathogens

Blood stream infections

BSI with encapsulated organisms such as *S. pneumoniae* have classically been described in patients with newly diagnosed myeloma[4]. With the introduction of IMiD and PIs, overall 36% of patients with myeloma will experience a BSI through their treatment courses with two peak periods (4-6 months and 6 years) following disease diagnosis[21, 25]. At least 10% of patients receiving first line therapy will experience a BSI[25, 26].

There are differences in patients who have undergone an autologous haematopoietic cell transplantation (autoHCT) compared to those who are not transplant eligible. The proportion of patients with BSI is lower in non-transplanted patients, with most pathogenic isolates being Gram negative bacteria [21]. In contrast, in auto HCT patients the proportion of Gram negative, Gram positive and mixed pathogens were approximately a third each [21]. *E. coli, Pseudomonas* sp., *Streptococcus* sp., *S. aureus* and *Enterococcus* sp. were common pathogens isolated and 10% of BSI isolates were multi-drug resistant [21, 25, 26]. *S. pneumoniae*, a classic pathogen of interest in multiple myeloma, is now responsible for less than 10% of BSI overall but remains a significant pathogen during first line treatment and during treatment for disease relapse[21]. Poor functional status, higher disease stage and activity (LDH), and recent HCT were factors associated with higher risk for BSI whilst use of trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole for PJP prophylaxis was protective [21, 25, 26].

Viral respiratory tract infection

In the early era of IMiDs and PI-based therapies, viral respiratory tract infections impacted up to 20% of patients with myeloma with 40% presenting with lower respiratory tract infection and 30-40% requiring hospital admission[23, 27]. These infections were acquired in the community and were more common in patients with myeloma compared to other B-cell malignancies such as non-Hodgkin lymphoma[27]. The common respiratory viruses detected by nucleic acid testing (NAT) were picornaviruses, RSV and influenza [23, 27]. Infection with influenza virus was often more severe, leading to hospital admission, ICU admission and mortality in 67%, 42% and 33% respectively[23, 28]. This highlights the need for seasonal influenza vaccination and evaluation of new influenza vaccination approaches to reduce the burden and impact of influenza on patients with myeloma. Recent autologous HCT and more than 3 lines of therapy were associated with increased risk for viral respiratory tract infection. Evolving knowledge of risk factors for viral infection potentially allows for a risk-stratified approach to prevention measures[23, 27].

Infection with SARS-CoV-2 virus (COVID-19 infection) was the dominant viral respiratory tract infection in 2020 and is likely to develop into an endemic respiratory viral infection[29]. In 2020, the incidence of COVID-19 in patients with myeloma appears to be 16 times higher than the general population and 80% and 15% of myeloma patients with COVID-19 required hospital and ICU admission [30-32]. Patients with underlying malignancy have higher SARS-CoV-2 viral loads and significantly prolonged viral shedding of up to 60 days, especially following HCT and cellular therapies [33, 34]. This adds to the complexity of patient management, especially infection prevention measures such as duration of isolation. Close to 80% had moderate to severe disease presentation, 20% and 9% needed non-invasive and invasive ventilation respectively [35]. Across different countries, mortality rates from COVID-19 have ranged between 30-55% [32, 35-39]. In myeloma, patient and disease related factors drive increased risk for mortality from COVID-19. The type of active treatment does not appear to impact mortality once a patient develops the infection[35, 36]. Increasing age (above 65 years), renal co-morbidity, high-risk myeloma (cytogenetics), poor disease control (progressive disease, not in complete remission) were associated with higher risk for mortality with COVID-19 infection [32, 35, 36]. Multiple vaccines based on different platforms are now available for prevention of SARS-CoV-2 infection and severe complications; these are discussed in further detail in sections to follow [40].

Reactivation of varicella-zoster virus

Depletion of varicella zoster specific T-cells and interruption to viral antigen processing and presentation increases the risk of reactivation of zoster[4, 41]. For patients with myeloma, the period of risk is in the setting of proteasome inhibitor-based therapy and during cellular recovery following HCT[42]. Up to 20% of patients experience reactivation of zoster; only a very small proportion of cases (less than 5%) are disseminated [42]. Antiviral prophylaxis is very effective in reducing risk of zoster reactivation with the majority of episodes occurring in the absence of prophylaxis[42]. Strategies to reduce the burden of zoster, such as the use and duration of antiviral prophylaxis and inactivated zoster vaccination, are discussed in further detail in later sections of these guidelines.

Reactivation of CMV

Assessment and management of cytomegalovirus (CMV) infection in the non-allogeneic HCT setting remains challenging. In patients with myeloma, studies have predominantly focussed on patients receiving bortezomib-based therapies[43, 44]. Routine screening for CMV via PCR every 1-2 weeks in PI-treated and autoHCT patients has detected high rates CMV reactivation of up to 40% with most episodes being CMV DNAemia [43, 45]. In the post autoHCT setting, episodes have occurred within 30 days of transplant [46]. Utilising various viral load thresholds, over half these episodes were treated [43, 46]. Proven CMV end organ disease remains uncommon with first line treatment

or following autoHCT with rates of less than 5% [43, 45]. With a symptom-driven diagnostic strategy, the rate of CMV reactivation is lower and the proportion with CMV disease is similar (3%) [44]. In patients on first line therapy or following autoHCT, it remains unclear if early detection and treatment of CMV DNAemia through routine screening leads to a clinically meaningful difference in outcomes compared to a symptom-driven diagnostic strategy.

However, with more lines of therapy utilised for management of relapsed disease, there have been case reports of CMV disease with high mortality rates in the setting of combination myeloma therapies containing daratumumab[47]. Episodes of CMV infection have also been reported with the use of newer generation IMiD, PI and MoAbs for relapsed and refractory disease[7]. In this heavily treated patient group, it is often challenging to determine the impact of specific types of therapy such as daratumumab on the risk of CMV reactivation[47]. In patients with relapsed disease, there should be a low clinical threshold to investigate for CMV reactivation in the setting of compatible symptoms.

Hepatitis B virus

In patients with chronic hepatitis B (HBV), rate of reactivation in the setting of myeloma therapy is as high as 50% in the absence of prophylaxis[48, 49]. Antiviral prophylaxis, especially in the post-HCT period is effective in reducing risk for reactivation with rates of 5-9% reported with the use of lamivudine prophylaxis [50]. In myeloma patients with resolved HBV (HBsAg negative, HBcAb positive) managed on IMiDs/PI and HCT, rates of HBV reactivation are 5-9% in the absence of prophylaxis[51-54]. Definitions of HBV reactivation reported vary between detection of HBV by PCR or reappearance of HBsAg [52-54]. HBV reactivation was associated with biochemical hepatitis in 90% of cases but fortunately did not result in hepatic failure [54]. In patients managed on BCMA CAR-T, HBV reactivation occurred in 16% of patients with chronic or resolved HBV in the absence of prophylaxis[55]. Absence of HBsAb levels, HCT, and PI appear to be associated with higher risk for reactivation whilst use of lenalidomide is associated with lower risk[51, 52, 54]. HBV is not endemic in Australia; it can be managed effectively with complications prevented if detected early. Screening for infections that are associated with higher risk for reactivation is discussed in more detail in later sections of this guideline.

Invasive fungal disease

Overall rates of invasive fungal disease (IFD) in patients in myeloma are low at between 2-6% and are associated with periods of intensive myelosuppression following an autoHCT or with treatment for disease relapse and progression[19, 22, 56-58]. Infections with yeasts, in particular Candida BSI were more common than invasive mould infections[19, 56]. *Lomentospora prolificans, Aspergillus fumigatus* and other *Aspergillus* sp. are common moulds reported [19]. IFD tend to commonly involve the respiratory tract and blood stream[19, 57]. Although rates of IFD are low, these infections are still associated with significant morbidity, intensive care admission and mortality of between 40-70%[19, 22, 56]. Following introduction of IMiD and PI-based therapies, the majority of patients with IFD had established risk factors such as prolonged neutropenia and concurrent use of high-dose corticosteroids[19]. A recent study of heavily treated patients on second generation IMiD, PI and MoAb based therapies confirmed a low IFD rate of 3% with high mortality rate of 40%, emergence of cryptococcal infection and the absence of neutropenia as a risk factor [59]. Increasing lines of therapy is also associated with risk for IFD [19, 59]. Previous episode of IFD is associated with higher risk of subsequent episodes[57]. Despite the high mortality rate from IFD, there remains significant evidence gaps in the approach to diagnosis and prevention of IFD in myeloma patients with relapsed or refractory disease.

3 RISK FACTORS FOR INFECTION

Summary of patient/disease factors by disease stage

In patients with myeloma, risk for infection is due to a combination of patient, disease and treatment specific factors[4, 60]. While patientspecific factors such as age are not modifiable, disease and treatment risk factors are often interrelated and can be targeted through key prevention measures. The relative importance of these factors change as a patient progresses through myeloma treatments.

During first-line treatment, disease burden and its associated immune suppressive effects (including impairment of monocyte function, complement activation, suppression of immunoglobulin levels and reduction of cellular immune cell function) drives risk for infection[4, 60]. Patients with higher disease burden (bone marrow plasma cells, LDH), higher disease stage (>2), evidence of end organ damage (e.g. anaemia, lymphopenia) and poor functional status are associated with increased risk for infection and serious infection during this early treatment period[6, 9, 12, 14]. In earlier studies, cumulative dose of corticosteroids and use of conventional chemotherapy as first-line induction therapy was also associated with increased risk[6, 9]. In non-transplant eligible patients, similar disease risk factors have been identified[13, 15]. Based on the analysis of data from the FIRST trial, a predictive model utilising ECOG, beta-2 microglobulin, LDH and haemoglobin was identified and was able to predict high vs. low risk for grade 3 or higher treatment emergent infections during first 4 months of therapy [13]. It was externally validated against three other clinical datasets and performed well except in 1 trial with low rates of infection [13]. Risk factors are summarised in Table 1.

During HCT, although some disease factors have been identified including increasing duration from disease diagnosis and increased disease activity (beta-2 microglobulin), treatment related factors dominate risk for infection[16, 17]. Myelosuppression from intensive treatment results in increased risk for bacterial infection in early (0-30 days) and progressive immune recovery mediates risk for viral infections in the later (day 30 or longer) post-HCT periods[4, 60]. In addition to conditioning chemotherapy, pre-transplant treatment factors such as use of bortezomib-based induction, use of chemotherapy as the mobilising regimen and cumulative cycles of chemotherapy were associated with increased risk for neutropenic fever, BSI and clinically diagnosed infections in the post-transplant period [16, 17].

Myeloma is characterised by disease relapse and increasing lines of therapy to achieve disease control[4]. During this later phase and in the setting of disease relapse, disease burden and cumulative immune suppression from previous treatments including corticosteroids mediate risk for infection[4, 6, 24]. A reduction in corticosteroid dosing in myeloma treatment regimens has been associated with lower toxicities including lower risk for infection [61]. In a recent cohort study, increasing lines of therapy and use of second-generation proteasome inhibitor-based and MoAb-based treatment regimens have been associated with increased risk for infection on multivariable analysis[7]. It is vital that disease factors and previous treatments are taken into account when evaluating a patient's risk for infection in the setting of new generation myeloma therapies.

Treatment stage	Risk factors	References
First line	ECOG ≥2 Higher ISS BM plasma cell percentage > 70% Higher LDH Anaemia Lymphopenia Higher creatinine Conventional chemotherapy Cumulative corticosteroid dose	[6, 9, 10, 14]
First line – transplant ineligible	ECOG, Serum beta-2 microglobulin, LDH, haemoglobin 1 point each ECOG ≥2 LDH≥200 U/L Hb≤11g/dL 2 points Beta-2 microglobulin ≥6 mg/L Score 2-5 pts = high risk, -3 to 1 = low risk	[13, 15]

table continues next page

Treatment stage	Risk factors	References
Autologous transplant	Increasing time for disease diagnosis Beta-2 microglobulin >3.5 Prior use of bortezomib Use of chemotherapy as mobilising regimen More prior chemotherapy Higher Karnofsky performance status lower risk	[16, 17]
Relapse	Neutropenia Lymphopenia Lower CD56+ cells Receipt of PI, IMID and PI, Mab-based therapies Increasing lines of therapy (>4)	[7, 24]

ECOG: Eastern Cooperative Oncology group; BM: bone marrow; ISS: international staging system; LDH: lactate dehydrogenase; Hb: haemaglobin; PI: proteasome inhibitor; IMID: immunomodulatory drug; Mab: monoclonal antibody

Table 1: Risk factors for infection in patients with myeloma by treatment stage

Treatment (drug)-related factors associated with infection

The impact of anti-myeloma treatments on the immune system and its associated risks for infection have been covered by published reviews[4, 20]. The following section covers the rates of infection associated with particular classes of drugs and their comparative infection rates (Table 2). Infection risks associated with the use of various therapies were predominantly derived by systematic review and analysis of clinical trials [20]. However, most trials report limited details on the patterns and timing of infection.

Immunomodulatory drugs (IMiDs)

Currently IMiDs thalidomide, lenalidomide and pomalidomide are an essential component of myeloma treatment regimens and part of the standard of care. For first line therapy in an earlier era, rates of severe infection (grade 3 or higher) with IMiD (thalidomide/lenalidomide) use were 11-13% for non-HCT and 15-22% for HCT patients and they were associated with lower risk for infection compared to conventional chemotherapy [20, 62]. When used for first line treatment in combination with cyclophosphamide and dexamethasone, there were similar rates of infection with thalidomide or lenalidomide [63].

When used for maintenance, the overall rate of severe infection was 11% and risk was higher when compared to use of prednisolone alone or observation[20, 62]. Treatment pathways incorporating the use of lenalidomide maintenance reported rates of 50% (all grade) compared to 34% for observation and approximately 10% of infections were severe [64]. In a meta-analysis of earlier studies (up to 2015), the use of lenalidomide as maintenance therapy was associated with higher risk for infection compared to thalidomide [20].

For treatment of relapsed or refractory disease, the serious infection rate was 7-23% for thalidomide and lenalidomide [20, 62]. For pomalidomide, its addition to bortezomib and dexamethasone was associated with a higher rate of severe infection (31% vs. 18%) with longer duration of drug exposure [65]. A pooled analysis of three randomised clinical trials reported a similar rate of severe infections of around 30% which included pneumonia, lower respiratory tract infections and sepsis[66]. The use of daratumumab with pomalidomide and dexamethasone was associated with an infection rate of 76%, severe infection rate of 31% and notable rates of neutropenic fever (10%) and influenza (5%)[67].

Proteasome inhibitors

The use of first-generation proteasome inhibitor bortezomib as first-line therapy was associated with rates of severe infection in non-HCT and HCT patients of 10 and 20% respectively[20]. Although risk for infection was not higher than conventional chemotherapy its use was associated with higher risk for severe infection compared to thalidomide [20]. The use of bortezomib in combination with lenalidomide and dexamethasone as first-line therapy was associated with overall rates of infection and severe infection of 28% and 9% respectively[68].

In contrast, the second-generation PI carfilzomib, in combination with lenalidomide or thalidomide and dexamethasone for first-line treatment was associated with higher rates of all grade (74%) and severe infections (11-22%)[69, 70]. When carfilzomib was used for relapsed or refractory disease, there was no major difference in rates of severe pneumonia compared to bortezomib[71]. When carfilzomib dosing was once weekly, rates of severe infection appeared to be marginally higher likely due to longer duration of drug exposure [72]. In a recent meta-analysis, the use of carfilzomib for first line therapy and relapsed or refractory myeloma was associated with a 40% higher risk for severe infections and 30% higher risk for respiratory tract infections compared to non-carfilzomib containing regimens[73]. Two-thirds of infections involved the respiratory tract[73].

Ixazomib, an oral PI, appears to have a favourable infection profile with slightly higher rates of all grade upper respiratory tract infection and similar rates of severe infection when added to lenalidomide and dexamethasone for treatment of relapsed or refractory myeloma despite longer duration of drug exposure[74]. In addition, when it is used in combination with pomalidomide or bendamustine and dexamethasone, rates of all grade infection (50-60%) and severe infection (14-22%) are consistent with other trials involving patients with relapsed or refractory disease [75, 76].

Monoclonal antibody therapies

Combination therapy improves progression-free survival in multiple myeloma. Synergistic combinations incorporating the use of anti-CD38 (daratumumab, isatuximab) and SLAMF7 (elotuzumab) monoclonal antibody therapies have been evaluated in large clinical trials for first-line therapy as well as for relapsed or refractory myeloma.

Higher rates of all-grade (by 19%) and severe infections (by 8%) were reported when daratumumab was added to bortezomib, melphalan and prednisolone as first line therapy for patients who were not transplant eligible [77]. The increase in infections was largely due to higher rates of pneumonia and upper respiratory tract infection[77]. When continued as maintenance therapy, daratumumab was associated with a severe infection rate of 11%[78]. In transplant eligible patients, its use in addition to either bortezomib, thalidomide and dexamethasone was associated with 8% higher rate for all grade infections but no difference in rates for severe infections[79]. In the same patient group, its addition to bortezomib, lenalidomide and dexamethasone as part of a complete first line single course of treatment (induction, transplant, consolidation and maintenance) was associated with a higher rate of all grade infections of 91% (29% higher) but similar rates of severe infection of 23% (1% higher)[80]. Episodes of upper respiratory tract infection contributed to the higher rates seen[80].

When used for treatment of relapsed or refractory myeloma, the addition of daratumumab to lenalidomide or bortezomib and dexamethasone improved progression-free survival but was associated with 2-6% higher rate of severe infection [81,82]. Similar higher rates (by 2%) of severe infection (18-20%) were reported when isatuximab was used in combination with pomalidomide and dexamethasone for treatment in the same patient group[83, 84].

The use of SLAMF7 monoclonal antibody therapy elotuzumab in addition to lenalidomide or pomalidomide and dexamethasone has been evaluated in patients with relapsed or refractory disease (median 2-3 prior lines of therapy)[85, 86]. When combined with lenalidomide, the incidence of infections was similar (197 events per 100 patient years) after accounting for duration of drug exposure[85]. In contrast, a lower incidence was noted when it was combined with pomalidomide (182 vs 230 events per 100 patient years)[86]. In both trials, higher incidence of zoster was noted with the addition of elotuzumab suggesting the need for antiviral prophylaxis with this therapy [85, 86].

New generation therapies including cellular therapies

Despite advances with combination therapies, survival remains limited in patients with myeloma refractory to IMiD, PI and MoAbs. New generation therapies such as antibody-drug conjugate (i.e. Belantamab mafadotin mafadotin), bispecific antibody therapies (BsAb), anti-BCMA chimeric antigen receptor T cell (CAR-T) therapy, new drug classes such as selective inhibitor of nuclear export (selinexor) and BCL-2 inhibitor (venetoclax) have been evaluated in clinical trials for this patient cohort.

When Belantamab mafadotin mafadotin was used, rates of infection were not higher than expected for a heavily treated cohort (median 5 or more prior lines of therapy)[87-89]. In single arm studies rates of all grade infection were 14-23%, mostly infections involving the respiratory tract (upper respiratory tract infections, pneumonia) and blood stream (bacteraemia, sepsis)[87-89]. Details of microbiological diagnosis were not routinely reported but where available, influenza was a viral pathogen identified[87, 88]. In contrast, for BsAb (AMG420) therapy rates of all-grade and severe infections were higher at 33% and 29% respectively [90]. Rate of cytokine release syndrome (CRS) was 38% but only 1 patient required tocilizumab [90]. Line-related infection was the dominant severe infection type and deaths were due to infection with influenza and invasive aspergillosis (n=1) and adenovirus hepatitis (n=1) [90].

The use of idecabtagene (BCMA CAR-T) at 3 dose levels was evaluated in a heavily-treated patient cohort (median 6 prior lines of therapy, over 90% previous HCT) resistant to IMiD, PI and anti-CD38 MoAb[91]. Over 80% developed CRS with up to 50% of patients requiring tocilizumab [91]. The severity and treatment of CRS is associated with higher risks for infection [92]. Although type of prophylaxis was not directly reported, it appears patients received antibacterial, antiviral and PJP prophylaxis [91]. Rates of all grade infections were 67-75% across the 3 dose levels evaluated [91]. Rates of all-grade viral, bacterial and fungal infections were 24-75%, 9-25% and 7-9% respectively with the highest risk period for bacterial/fungal infection occurring 8 or less weeks following infusion [91]. For viral infections, the highest risk period was between 8 weeks to 6 months and CMV pneumonia was a common cause of death [91]. This pattern of infection is consistent with expected immune recovery and the pattern seen in patients following HCT.

In similar heavily-treated refractory cohort of patients, the use of selinexor with dexamethasone was associated with all-grade respiratory tract infections of 20% and severe infection of 10% consisting of pneumonia and sepsis [93]. All-grade infection rate of 29% and severe infection rate of 24% was reported when selinexor was used in addition to carfilzomib and dexamethasone [94]. Aciclovir prophylaxis was used due to the inclusion of carfilzomib. Current trial data suggests rates are consistent with heavily-treated relapsed disease status but more data from trials and cohort studies are required to determine if particular patterns of infection emerge.

Venetoclax is a pro-apoptotic BCL-2 targeting agent that has improved outcomes for patients with chronic lymphocytic leukaemia; its use was evaluated in patients with relapsed and refractory myeloma in a recent clinical trial [95]. While all-grade infection rates were similar, and the addition of venetoclax to bortezomib and dexamethasone was associated with higher rates of severe pneumonia, neutropenic fever, sepsis and septic shock [95]. Close to 60% of treatment emergent deaths were associated with infection, mainly around the time of disease progression [95]. As a result, venetoclax, bortezomib and dexamethasone combination treatment had lower overall survival in patients without t(11;14), even though it had longer progression-free survival. Particular patterns of infections were notable, mainly higher rates of influenza, herpes zoster and PJP were reported with venetoclax treated arm [95]. The use of antiviral, antibacterial and PJP prophylaxis was subsequently made mandatory [95]. This study highlights the need for detailed reporting of infectious complications beyond severity and site in large clinical trials.

Treatment class	Treatment stage	Rates of infection	References
Immunomodulatory drugs			
Thalidomide, Lenalidomide	First-line HCT	Severe infection 15-22%	[20, 62]
Thalidomide, Lenalidomide	First line non-HCT	Severe infection 11-13%	[20, 62]
Thalidomide, Lenalidomide	Maintenance	All grade infection 50% Severe infection 10%	[20, 62, 64]
Thalidomide, Lenalidomide	Relapse/Refractory	Severe infection 7-23%	[20, 62]
Pomalidomide	Relapse/Refractory	Severe infection 30%	[65, 66]
Proteasome inhibitor			
Bortezomib	First-line HCT	Severe infection 20%	[20]
Bortezomib with lenalidomide, dexamethasone	First-line HCT	All grade infection 28% Severe infection 9%	[68]
Bortezomib	First line non-HCT	Severe infection 10%	[20]
Carfilzomib with lenalidomide or thalidomide, dexamethasone	First-line HCT	All grade infection 74% Severe infection 11-22%	[69, 70]
Bortezomib	Relapse/Refractory	Severe infection Pneumonia 8%	[71]
Carfilzomib	Relapse/Refractory	Severe infection Pneumonia 8-10%	[71, 72]
Ixazomib With lenalidomide, dexamethasone	Relapse/Refractory	All grade URTI 23%	[74]
Ixazomib With pomalidomide or bendamustine, dexamethasone	Relapse/Refractory	All grade infection 50-60% Severe infection 14-22%	[75, 76]
Monoclonal antibody			
Daratumumab With bortezomib, thalidomide, dexamethasone	First-line HCT	All grade infection 65% Severe infection 22%	[79]
Daratumumab With bortezomib, lenalidomide, dexamethasone	First-line HCT Complete single course	All grade infection 91% Severe infection 23%	[80]
Daratumumab With bortezomib, melphalan, prednisolone	First-line non HCT	All grade infection 67% Severe infection 23%	[77]
Daratumumab	Maintenance	Severe infection 11%	[78]
Daratumumab With bortezomib, dexamethasone	Relapse/Refractory	Severe infection 21%	[81]

Treatment class	Treatment stage	Rates of infection	References
Daratumumab With lenalidomide, dexamethasone	Relapse/Refractory	Severe infection 28%	[82]
Daratumumab With pomalidomide, dexamethasone	Relapse/Refractory	All grade infection 76% Severe infection 31%	[67]
Isatuximab with pomalidomide, dexamethasone	Relapse/Refractory	All grade URTI 28-42% Severe infection 16-18%	[83, 84]
Elotuzumab with lenalidomide, dexamethasone	Relapse/Refractory	All grade infection 81%	[85]
Elotuzumab with pomalidomide, dexamethasone	Relapse/Refractory	All grade infection 65% Severe infection 13%	[86]
Drug-antibody conjugate			
Belantamab mafadotin mafadotin	Relapsed/refractory	All grade infections 14-23%	[87-89]
Bi-specific antibody therapy			
AMG 420	Relapse/Refractory	All grade infection 33% Severe infection 29%	[90]
BCMA CAR-T			
Idecabtagene	Relapse/Refractory	All grade infection 67-75%	[91]
Selective inhibitor of nuclear export			
Selinexor with carfilzomib, dexamethasone	Relapse/Refractory	All grade infection 29% Severe infection 24%	[94]
BCL-2			
Venetoclax with bortezomib, dexamethasone	Relapse/Refractory	All grade infection 80% Severe infection 28%	[95]

HCT: haematopoietic stem cell transplant; URTI: upper respiratory tract infection; BCMA: B-cell maturation antigen; BCL-2: B cell lymphoma-2

Table 2: Summary of rates of infection by drug class and treatment stage

4 SCREENING FOR INFECTION

Screening cancer patients for latent and undiagnosed infections prior to the commencement of cancer therapy is considered standard of care [96]. Latent infections such as tuberculosis, strongyloides, and HBV can reactivate during immunosuppression [97-101]. Similarly, the natural history of untreated chronic infections, such as chronic HBV, hepatitis C (HCV) and human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) can accelerate [102-104]. Adverse outcomes can be prevented by early treatment or prophylaxis. Entecavir effectively prevents HBV reactivation [99, 105]. Latent tuberculosis infection (LTBI) treatment prior to, or concurrently with immunosuppression, reduces reactivation risk [106]. Anti-retroviral therapies for HIV and antiviral therapy for HCV improve long-term outcomes [107, 108]. Endemic tropical infections can be successfully eradicated prior to chemotherapy [98]. Recommendations for screening and detection of common latent infections prior to commencement of treatment is outlined in this section and summarised in Table 3.

Disease	Guidelines Promoting Universal Screening	Guidelines Promoting Risk-Based Screening	Recommendations	Screening tests
HBV	ASID[99] ASHM[246] APASL[247] ECIL-5[248]	ASCO[249] AASLD[250]	All MM patients undertaking active treatment	Hepatitis surface antigen (HBsAg), surface antibody (anti-HBsAb) and core antibody (anti-HBcAb) HBV viral load if HBsAg positive and/or anti-HBcAb positive
HCV	ECIL-5[248] NCCN[96]	EASL[117] AASLD[251] ASHM[118] CDC[115]		Hepatitis C core Antibody
HIV	CDC[252] NCCN[96] ASHM[122]			HIV 1 & 2 Antibody
HSV	N/A	N/A	Consider prior to PI-based therapy	HSV 1/2 lgG
VZV	N/A	N/A	treated myeloma patients	VZV IgG
CMV	N/A	N/A		CMV IgM/IgG
Latent TB	ECIL-5[248]	NICE[253] ATS[128]	High-risk patients (TB endemic country or known smear-positive, close-contact), diagnosis with HIV; in consultation with infectious diseases specialist	IGRA (Quantiferon-Gold™)
Other tropical pathogens	N/A	Expert group [143]	High risk patients (e.g. country of birth, lived for prolonged periods in region of high prevalence), screening in consultation with infectious diseases specialist	Testing guided by country of birth/risks. Examples include Schistosomiasis serology, Strongylodies serology

HBV: hepatitis B virus; HCV: hepatitis C virus; HIV: human immunodeficiency virus; HSV: herpes simplex virus; VZV: varicella-zoster virus; CMV: cytomegalovirus; TB: tuberculosis

HBsAg: Hepatitis B surface antigen; anti-HBcAb: anti hepatitis B core antibody; anti-HBsAb: hepatitis B surface antibody; IGRA: interferon gamma release assay

ASID: Australasian Society for Infectious Diseases; ASHM: Australasian Society for HIV, Viral Hepatitis & Sexual Health Medicines; APASL: Asian Pacific Association for the Study of the Liver; ECIL: European Conference on Infections in Leukemia; NCCN: National Comprehensive Cancer Network; EASL: European Association for the Study of the Liver; AASLD: American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases; ASCO: American Society of Clinical Oncology; CDC: Centres for Disease Control; NICE: National Institute for Health and Care Excellence; ATS: American Thoracic Society

Table 3: Summary of screening recommendations

Hepatitis B Infection

Since the introduction of novel agents, 5 to 8 percent of myeloma patients with resolved HBV infection (HBsAg negative, Anti-HBcAb positive), without prophylaxis, will experience an HBV reactivation within 12 months of therapy [109]. Universal HBV screening of patients with multiple myeloma is likely advantageous for several reasons. Firstly, it identifies patients who would be missed by targeted screening practices. A recent analysis of screening in 3092 cancer patients across multiple US centres, identified that 7 percent of patients (N=21) diagnosed with HBV infection at the time of cancer diagnosis, had no classical risk factors for HBV [97]. Additionally, screening practices focusing on the likelihood of reactivation increase decision-making complexity for the treating clinician [110]. Finally, universal screening has been shown to reduce reactivation rates following cancer therapies, reducing overall patient morbidity [99, 111]. In 2019, the Australian Society of Infectious Diseases (ASID) endorsed universal HBV screening for all cancer patients [99]. Universal screening is also endorsed by the Australasian Society for HIV, Viral Hepatitis and Sexual Health Medicine (ASHM), the Asia Pacific Association for the Study of Liver, and the European Conference of Infections in Leukaemia (ECIL-5) [99]. In line with national recommendations, all myeloma patients should be screened for HBV infection and immunity prior to commencement of active treatment with HBV serology (HBsAg, anti-HBcAb and anti-HBsAb) and HBV viral load testing should be performed if HBsAg positive and/or anti-HBcAb positive. Patients with chronic HBV should be managed in conjunction with an expert in hepatitis management and have routine screening for complications of HBV such as hepatocellular carcinoma.

Hepatitis C Infection

Significant contention surrounds the approach to HCV testing in haematology patients. Case reports have identified reactivation of hepatitis C in the context of myeloma therapies, leading to acute liver injury and interruption to therapy [112, 113]. However, meta-analyses have failed to identify a higher proportion of HCV positive patients amongst myeloma cohorts [114]. The Centre for Disease Control recommends universal testing for adults born between 1945 and 1965, as well as patients with risk factors such as incarceration or intravenous drug-use [115]. Overseas guidelines, including ECIL-5 and NCCN, recommend universal HCV screening [96]. Conversely, Australian National Testing Policy, along with the European Association for Society of Liver (EASL) recommend a risk-based approach [104, 116-118]. In a multi-centre analysis of 3092 US oncology patients 2.4 percent had newly diagnosed HCV infection at the time of screening, and 31 percent lacked classical risk factors [97]. A large retrospective analysis of data from MD Anderson Cancer Centre demonstrated a 2.1 percent prevalence of cleared or chronic HCV amongst 13 718 oncology patients [119]. However, 30 percent were outside the birth years recommended by the CDC, and 83 percent of patients lacked risk factors. Prospective studies have demonstrated that combined screening of birth year and risk factors offered higher sensitivity (95 percent) than either factor alone (80% and 68% respectively), but still missed cases and increased decision-making burden for the treating clinicians [120]. Based on the challenges of risk-guided testing, universal screening for HCV with a Hepatitis C antibody (HCV-Ab) is recommended. In the event of a positive result, a qualitative or quantitative (viral load) nucleic acid test (HCV PCR) should be performed to determine active viraemia. Treatment of active hepatitis C should be undertaken in consultation with an expert in hepatitis management and will depend on stage of liver disease and proposed myeloma treatment.

Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV)

Since 2006, the Centre of Disease Control has recommended HIV testing in all US health-care settings based on the mortality benefit derived from early diagnosis and treatment [121]. This was supported by the National Comprehensive Cancer Network, advocating for HIV testing in anyone undertaking chemotherapy [96]. The Australian National HIV Testing Policy recommends a risk-based approach, with no specific recommendations for oncology populations [122]. However, Australian oncology guidelines recommend HIV testing in HIV-associated malignancies, such as Non-Hodgkin Lymphoma, Kaposi's sarcoma and cervical cancer [123, 124]. Overseas data suggests that HIV screening uptake is typically low (5-18%), with low prevalence of the disease (<2%) [97, 110, 121, 125]. However, patients diagnosed at time of cancer screening were likely to present late, be older, be migrant patients and have multiple barriers to healthcare with high HIV-associated morbidity [125]. Given the high associated morbidity, a prevalence of greater than 0.1% in oncology populations is required to make screening cost effective [102]. A recent Australian study examining HIV screening in haematology and oncology patients at a quaternary referral centre identified a 0.2% HIV prevalence, suggesting cost effectiveness of universal screening [126]. All patients should be screened with a fourth-generation immunoassay that detects anti-HIV 1& 2 antibody and p24 antigen prior to planned commencement of treatment.

Latent Tuberculosis

Cancer and cancer therapies are established risk-factors for TB reactivation, but there is no standardized approach to screening for LTBI in cancer patients. The World Health Organization recommends screening high-risk groups in middle- to high-income countries with low background TB incidence [106]. However, a universal approach has not been adopted by the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, American Thoracic Society and Infectious Diseases Society of America guidelines [127, 128]. These guidelines instead recommend screening in haematological malignancy, due to risk of reactivation with profound immunosuppression, as well as head and neck, and gastric malignancies, due to the compromise of local immune control [127, 129]. Screening studies in US haematology populations report incidences of LTBI between 3 and 8 percent, depending on testing modality and proportion of patients recruited with epidemiological risks [130, 131]. Several small case series have demonstrated increased risk of TB reactivation and progression with cytotoxic regimens [129, 132, 133]. Recent studies suggest that newer immunotherapies, may also be associated with increased TB reactivation [134-137]. Recent data suggests that Australian centres typically under-screen for LTBI in haematology patients, but have identified prevalence rates comparable to the US [126]. Based on availability, the use of interferon-gamma release assays (IGRA) such as Quantiferon-Gold assays for detection of LTBI is recommended. Universal screening for latent TB should be considered. Patients should be assessed for risk factors for LTBI including country of birth, current and previous residence, Australian First Nations peoples [138] and close contact with patients with TB. Positive results should be interpreted in conjunction with infectious diseases colleagues to help exclude active TB.

Additional Tropical Pathogens

Endemic tropical pathogens including melioidosis, leishmania, Chagas disease, strongyloidiasis and schistosomiasis, have gained increasing attention as risk of reactivation of latent infection in solid-organ transplants [139-142]. In non-endemic settings, expert groups have recommended screening for strongyloides in patients who are immune suppressed or candidates for immune suppression if they have high or intermediate risks for exposure (country of birth, time spent in an endemic setting)[143]. Formal screening recommendations amongst oncology patients, however, are yet to be formalised. from In Australia, patients from refugee backgrounds demonstrated a prevalence between 5-8 percent of schistosomiasis, malaria and strongyloidiasis [144]. In addition, strongyloides is endemic in Northern and tropical regions of Australia [145]. Furthermore, a Spanish prospective study screening infection in migrants receiving cancer therapies found 71 percent of patients had at least one latent infection [146]. For patients born or who have lived for prolonged periods in region of high prevalence, screening is recommended in conjunction with infectious diseases consultation.

Prior to haematopoietic stem cell transplantation

Varicella Zoster Virus (VZV) / Herpes Simplex Virus (HSV)

More than 80 percent of myeloma patients demonstrate past exposure to VZV or HSV, with positive IgG demonstrated on serology [147]. As outlined above, the risk of reactivation is highest following autoHCT [42]. Prophylaxis with valaciclovir aciclovir or aciclovir is associated with significantly reduced risk of VZV and HSV reactivation, and is now standard of care for many myeloma regimens; however, it is most effective when targeted appropriately [96]. Screening for IgG positivity for VZV or HSV may assist to guide need for antiviral prophylaxis during periods of increased risk.

Cytomegalovirus (CMV)

Close to 80% of Australian adults have been exposed to CMV and are seropositive (CMV IgG positive)[148]. As discussed above, the incidence of CMV reactivation amongst MM patients largely depends on the method of surveillance, with higher incidence recorded amongst centres pre-emptively measuring CMV viraemia compared to centres auditing end-organ disease [149, 150]. The role of early intervention in CMV viraemia is unclear with overall low rates of end-organ involvement but there are increasing reports of end-organ disease in heavily pre-treated myeloma patients who have experienced multiple lines of therapy, including autologous transplantation [43, 45, 151, 152]. While there is insufficient evidence to recommend routine screening of myeloma patients for CMV seropositivity, CMV serology could be considered prior to HCT and/or prior to commencement of treatment for relapsed or refractory disease, particularly those undergoing CAR-T and bispecific antibody therapy. This would establish a useful baseline in future assessments should patients develop symptoms compatible with CMV reactivation.

Summary of screening recommendations prior to commencement of myeloma therapy:

- 1) Universal screening for HBV with HBsAg, anti-HBcAb and anti-HBsAb serology is recommended prior to commencement of myeloma therapy (Strong recommendation, Level II evidence)
- 2) Universal screening for HCV with a Hepatitis C antibody is recommended (Moderate recommendation, Level III evidence)
- 3) Universal screening for HIV with HIV 1 & 2 antibody-p24 combination assay (Moderate recommendation, Level III evidence).
- 4) Universal screening for latent TB is should be considered. Patients should be assessed for risk factors for LTBI including country of birth, close contact with TB (Strong recommendation, Level II evidence).
- 5) Screening for endemic tropical pathogens is recommended on the basis of risk factors including country of birth, refugee status and area of residence (Marginal recommendation, Level III evidence)
- 6) Universal screening for VZV or HSV seropositivity (IgG) is recommended prior to planned HCT to guide need for post-HCT prophylaxis (Moderate recommendation, Level II evidence).
- 7) Universal screening for CMV seropositivity (IgG) could be considered prior to planned HCT and/or prior to commencement of treatment of relapsed/refractory disease to potentially assist with assessment for CMV reactivation (Moderate recommendation, Level II evidence).

5 PREVENTION OF INFECTION

Different strategies are required to reduce the burden of infection in patients with myeloma and need to be appropriately targeted to period of highest risk. Measures include use of antimicrobial prophylaxis, immunoglobulin replacement and vaccination.

Antibacterial prophylaxis

Coinciding with commencement of first line treatment, the first 6 months following disease diagnosis is a high-risk period for infection and the target period for several randomised trials of antibacterial prophylaxis [6, 13]. In a small trial conducted during the era of conventional chemotherapy, use of trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole prophylaxis at a dose of 1 tablet twice a day for first 2 months resulted in lower rates of bacterial and serious bacterial infection compared to observation alone[153]. There was no significant difference in rates of death[153]. In contrast, a subsequent trial involving larger number of patients treated with conventional chemotherapy and use of trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole or ciprofloxacin prophylaxis for 8 weeks resulted in no significant difference in rates of serious bacterial infection or any infection compared to observation alone[154].

Recently, Drayson et. al. conducted a randomised clinical trial of levofloxacin prophylaxis 500mg daily compared to placebo for a longer period of 12 weeks[155]. Utilising a composite outcome of febrile episode or death within 12 weeks of treatment, an 8% lower rate was observed with the use of levofloxacin prophylaxis mainly driven by lower rates of febrile episodes [155]. While there was a 3% difference in survival at 12 weeks, there was no significant difference in deaths due to infection at 12 weeks or overall survival at 12 months [155]. Interestingly, there was a 35% higher rate of death due to progressive disease in the levofloxacin prophylaxis group and the reasons for this observation remain unclear[155]. Potential negative impact on microbiome and subsequent response to treatment has been raised as a possibility[156].

Unsurprisingly use of levofloxacin prophylaxis resulted in fewer episodes of fever and gram-negative bacterial infection [155]. The trial monitored for emergence of complications such as *Clostridiodes difficile* for a short period of 4 weeks following completion of prophylaxis and noted no difference between the treatment arms[155]. However, use of levofloxacin was not without issue with 100% of the Gram-negative isolates in the prophylaxis group resistant to fluoroquinolone and episodes of drug-related tendonitis[155]. In this study, around 30% of patients received trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole as *Pneumocystis jirovecii* prophylaxis and its use was independently associated with reduced risk for the primary composite outcome of similar magnitude to use of levofloxacin[155]. In addition, the benefit of levofloxacin prophylaxis was not universal with no benefit seen in patients 65 years and younger, in those undergoing HCT, with higher International Staging Score (ISS) and in patients receiving trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole[155].

A meta-analysis of these trials confirm non-significantly lower rates of infection within 3 months with the use of fluroquinolone (RR 0.79, p=0.049) or trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole prophylaxis (RR 0.70, p=0.45) and no difference in mortality[157]. With the growing threat posed by multi-drug resistant bacteria, antibacterial prophylaxis should be used judiciously and in a calibrated approach. In the absence of clear mortality benefit, routine antibacterial prophylaxis with fluoroquinolones is not recommended during first-line therapy for myeloma. The use of trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole as PJP prophylaxis could be optimised through daily dosing to confer some concurrent antibacterial benefit based on its pharmacokinetics[158].

The nadir of neutrophils as a result of conditioning chemotherapy for autoHCT results in increased risk for infection, in particular neutropenic fever and BSIs[4, 21]. The benefit of using routine antibacterial prophylaxis during the HCT period remains intensely debated and the need for early recognition and optimal management of sepsis during this high-risk period is highlighted [159]. In observation studies of fluoroquinolone (levofloxacin or ciprofloxacin) prophylaxis in myeloma patients undergoing autoHCT, use of prophylaxis was associated with significantly lower rates of neutropenic fever and BSI especially with gram-negative bacterial infections[160-164]. Unfortunately, this benefit did not translate to better outcomes with no significant difference in mortality rates. The use of prophylaxis was found to lead to the emergence of antibiotic resistant bacteria with 60-90% of isolated gram-negative bacteria resistant to fluoroquinolones and 40% found to be multi-drug resistant[160-164]. Therefore, any short-term benefits is offset by complexity of future management and risks encountered by limited antibiotic treatment options for serious bacterial infection. At this stage, routine use of antibacterial prophylaxis during HCT is not recommended. Its use may be reasonable in patients with a history of recurrent and severe bacterial infections. Outpatient transplant programs may wish to provide patients with antibiotics for pre-emptive emergency use in the setting of sepsis symptoms prior to presentation for acute medical care. This should be in conjunction with an established system to ensure complete work-up for an infective cause and timely access to acute care.

While treatment for relapsed or refractory myeloma is associated with high risk for BSI with poor outcomes, there are no studies evaluating the use of antibacterial prophylaxis for this treatment period [21]. Increasing lines of treatment for episodes of disease progression is a risk factor for infection but the period and duration at-risk is not well defined[6]. Use of trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole during this period may potentially be of benefit but studies evaluating the use of prevention measures including prophylaxis are required [6]. At this stage, use of antibacterial prophylaxis during treatment for relapsed or refractory myeloma should only be considered based on an individual assessment of future risk for infection. Recommendations for antibacterial prophylaxis are summarised in Table 4.

Type of prophylaxis	Treatment stage	Recommendation
Antibacterial		
	First line treatment	Not routinely recommended
	Autologous HCT	Not routinely recommended
	Relapse or refractory	Could be considered in the setting of recurrent severe bacterial infection
Antiviral		
HSV	Autologous HCT	Prophylaxis recommended Aciclovir 400-800mg BD Valaciclovir 500mg daily to BD Duration 30 days following HCT
VZV	Autologous HCT	Prophylaxis recommended Aciclovir 400-800mg BD Valaciclovir 500mg daily to BD Duration 12 months following HCT
	Proteasome inhibitor therapy	Prophylaxis recommended Aciclovir 200-400mg BD Valaciclovir 500mg daily During PI therapy and up to 1 month post
	Other therapies	Prophylaxis should be considered with the use of elotuzumab Aciclovir 200-400mg BD Valaciclovir 500mg daily Individual assessment of risk including previous episode of zoster, recent prior therapies (e.g. HCT)
HBV	Autologous HCT	Chronic HBV Prophylaxis recommended Entecavir 0.5mg daily or Tenofovir 300mg daily Duration 18-24 months following HCT If viral load > 2000 IU/ml at baseline, life-long treatment Resolved HBV Prophylaxis recommended Entecavir 0.5mg daily or Tenofovir 300mg daily Duration 18-24 months following HCT Duration of prophylaxis should be extended if ongoing immune suppression planned
	Proteasome inhibitor therapy	Chronic HBV Prophylaxis recommended Entecavir 0.5mg daily or Tenofovir 300mg daily Duration 6-12 months following completion of therapy If viral load > 2000 IU/ml at baseline, life-long treatment Resolved HBV Prophylaxis recommended Entecavir 0.5mg daily or Tenofovir 300mg daily Duration 6-12 months following completion of therapy Duration of prophylaxis should be extended if ongoing immune suppression planned

Type of prophylaxis	Treatment stage	Recommendation
Antifungal prophy	laxis	
	Autologous HCT	Prophylaxis recommended Fluconazole 400mg daily <i>Pneumocystis jirovecii</i> pneumonia prophylaxis recommended Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole 160/800mg 1 tab/daily Duration 3-6 months following HCT
	Corticosteroids	<i>Pneumocystis jirovecii</i> pneumonia prophylaxis recommended if more than 16-20mg prednisolone equivalent daily for 4 weeks utilised Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole 160/800mg 1 tab/daily Duration up to 6 weeks following completion of therapy
	Other therapies	Mould active prophylaxis could be considered if prolonged and severe neutropenia anticipated with proposed therapy Individual assessment of risk including risk of myelosuppression, use of high-dose corticosteroids, recent prior therapies (e.g. HCT), prior fungal colonisation, previous episode of invasive fungal disease

HCT: haematopoietic stem cell transplant; HSV: herpes simplex virus; VZV: varicella-zoster virus, HBV: hepatitis B virus

Table 4: Recommendations for antimicrobial prophylaxis

Summary of recommendations for antibacterial prophylaxis:

- 1) During first-line therapy, routine antibacterial prophylaxis is not recommended due to absence of clear mortality benefit (Strong recommendation, Level I evidence).
- 2) During HCT, routine antibacterial prophylaxis is not recommended due to absence of clear mortality benefit. It can be considered in patients with recurrent and severe bacterial infections (Strong recommendation, Level I evidence).
- 3) During treatment for relapsed/refractory disease, antibacterial prophylaxis should only be considered based on an individual assessment of future risk for infection (Marginal recommendation, Level III evidence).

Antiviral prophylaxis

Herpes viruses such as herpes simplex (HSV) and varicella-zoster (VZV) are commonly encountered and establish latency in 60-80% of patients undergoing treatment for haematological malignancy with rates of reactivation of up to 80% for HSV and up to 50% for zoster in the absence of antiviral prophylaxis [50, 165, 166]. Reactivation of latent viruses relates to the immune impact of drugs and treatment modalities integral to the management of patients with myeloma [4]. In particular, depletion of cellular immunity as part of myeloablative conditioning for HCT, selective depletion of viral specific T-cells and disrupted viral antigen processing from proteasome inhibitors results in high risk period for viral reactivation[4, 42].

For herpes simplex, this period of risk appears to be the first 30 days following HCT whilst for herpes zoster the period of risk extends to at least 12 months following HCT [50, 165, 167]. Antiviral prophylaxis with intravenous or oral aciclovir effectively reduce risk of HSV reactivation by 85% in the post HCT period [165, 166]. Different doses of aciclovir and dosing schedules (400-800mg BD to 200mg QID) were utilised in clinical trials for 28-30 days[165, 166]. Rates of HSV reactivation were not significantly different when valaciclovir 500mg daily to BD were utilised instead of aciclovir[50]. Therefore, antiviral prophylaxis with either aciclovir (cumulative daily dose 800-1600mg) or valaciclovir (500mg to 1g daily) is recommended for a period of 30 days following HCT for prevention of HSV reactivation.

However, aciclovir or valaciclovir prophylaxis is also very effective in preventing zoster reactivation[42]. Cumulative incidence of zoster reactivation is 19% following autoHCT [168]. Unsurprisingly cumulative incidence and risk for zoster reactivation varies according to duration of follow-up and duration of antiviral prophylaxis[168]. For a similar follow up period, cumulative incidence of zoster is higher at 15-40% for HCT patients receiving less than 12 months or no prophylaxis compared to 10% or less for patients who receive 12 or more months of antiviral prophylaxis[168]. Commonly used doses of aciclovir and valaciclovir in the HCT setting are 800mg BD and 500mg BD respectively [50, 167, 168]. However, lower doses including aciclovir 400mg daily, 400mg BD and valaciclovir 500mg daily have been utilised effectively (similar zoster reactivation rates) as post-HCT prophylaxis[169-172].

For myeloma patients undergoing autoHCT, use of aciclovir 400mg-800mg BD or valaciclovir 500mg daily or BD is recommended for a period of 12 months following transplant. The potential role of recombinant zoster vaccination for prevention and shortening of duration of prophylaxis is discussed in the vaccination section to follow.

The use of proteasome inhibitor bortezomib is associated with at least double the rate of zoster reactivation and based on common mechanism of action and impact on the cellular immunity, this is likely to be a drug class effect [173]. Antiviral prophylaxis reduces the risk of zoster reactivation in the setting of bortezomib therapy by at least 60%[174]. Low rates of reactivation of between 0-4% have been reported with the use of low dose aciclovir (200-400mg daily) or valaciclovir 500mg daily during duration of bortezomib therapy [50, 174-176]. Prevention of zoster reactivation with the use of aciclovir (200-400mg daily) or valaciclovir (500mg daily) prophylaxis is highly recommended for patients receiving proteasome inhibitor-based treatment regimens for the entire duration of therapy. It would be reasonable to cease prophylaxis 1 month after completion of PI-based therapy. Amongst the new generation therapies, higher rates of zoster reactivation have been reported in clinical trials involving the use of elotuzumab which strongly suggests the concurrent need for specific zoster prophylaxis with this agent [85, 86].

In the absence of prophylaxis, rates of HBV reactivation are up to 50% and 9% for chronic HBV and resolved HBV respectively [48, 49, 51]. HCT, PI and high-dose corticosteroids are associated with higher risk for HBV reactivation and prophylaxis effectively reduces risk and should be considered in the presence of these risk factors[50, 51, 54]. Multi-disciplinary national consensus guidance has been developed for the management of HBV in patients with haematological malignancy[177]. Antiviral prophylaxis with a nucleoside analogue with a high barrier to resistance such as entecavir or tenofovir is strongly recommended for patients with chronic HBV and recommended to continue until 18-24 months following HCT or B-cell depleting therapies [177]. Ongoing immune suppression such as use of consolidative regimens or PI-based regimens for disease progression may require extended use of HBV prophylaxis. Of note, patients with chronic HBV and viral load above 2000 IU/ml at baseline require treatment for HBV utilising the same antivirals regardless of myeloma treatment and the duration is likely to be life-long and be referred to a hepatitis specialist for follow up [50].

For patients with resolved HBV (HBsAg negative, anti-HBcAb positive), prophylaxis is recommended in the setting of HCT and should be considered with the use of PI-based regimens and high dose corticosteroids, especially if HBV surface antibodies (anti-HBsAb) are not present [50, 177]. Prophylaxis should be commenced prior to myeloma therapy and continued until 6-12 months following completion of myeloma treatment (non-HCT) or 18-24 months after HCT[50, 177]. Continuation of prophylaxis should be considered if there is ongoing immune suppression. Serial measurement of HBV viral load and liver function tests every 3-6 months is recommended during duration of prophylaxis[177]. There is insufficient evidence to recommend routine prophylaxis for myeloma patients with resolved HBV managed on new generation therapies (e.g. MoAb) and need for prophylaxis should be assessed taking into account previous types and lines of therapy, cumulative dose of corticosteroids and ongoing risk of immune suppression. Recommendations for antiviral prophylaxis are summarised in Table 4.

Summary of recommendations for antiviral prophylaxis:

Patients undergoing HCT

- 1) For prevention of HSV, antiviral prophylaxis is recommended for a period of 30 days following HCT (Strong recommendation, Level I evidence).
- 2) For prevention of VZV, antiviral prophylaxis is recommended for a period of 12 months following HCT (Strong recommendation, Level I evidence)
- 3) Patients with chronic HBV should receive prophylaxis with entecavir or tenofovir, which is recommended to continue until 18-24 months following HCT (Strong recommendation, Level II evidence).
- 4) Patients with chronic HBV with baseline viral load above 2000 IU/ml should be treated for HBV with entecavir or tenofovir, likely lifelong and referred to a hepatitis specialist for ongoing management (Strong recommendation, Level I evidence).
- 5) Patients with resolved HBV should receive antiviral prophylaxis in setting of HCT, which is recommended for a period of 18-24 months following HCT (Strong recommendation, Level II evidence).

Other periods at risk or receiving at-risk treatments

- 1) For prevention of VZV during PI-based therapy, antiviral prophylaxis is recommended until 1-month post-therapy (Strong recommendation, Level II evidence).
- 2) For prevention of VZV with therapies containing elotuzumab, antiviral prophylaxis is recommended during duration of therapy and for 1-month post-therapy (Moderate recommendation, Level II evidence).
- 3) Patients with chronic HBV with baseline viral load above 2000 IU/ml should be treated for HBV with entecavir or tenofovir, likely lifelong and referred to a hepatitis specialist for ongoing management (Strong recommendation, Level I evidence).
- 4) For patients with resolved HBV, antiviral prophylaxis should be considered with the use of PI-based regimens and high dose corticosteroids, which is recommended for a period of 6-12 months following completion of therapy (Strong recommendation, Level II evidence).

Antifungal prophylaxis

In the setting of routine use of anti-yeast prophylaxis during autoHCT and overall low use of anti-mould prophylaxis, IFD rates in patients with myeloma have remained below 6%, even in the era of new generation PI, IMiD and MoAbs[19, 57, 59]. Use of antifungal prophylaxis should be targeted to high-risk periods. Intensive myelosuppression and breakdown of mucosal barriers during HCT remains a key risk period for IFD with Candida BSI [19, 58]. Therefore, the use of fluconazole prophylaxis during the HCT period until neutrophil recovery is recommended. There is insufficient evidence to recommend routine use of antifungal prophylaxis during treatment with other or new generation regimens in the absence of established risk factors. For regimens leading to prolonged and severe neutropenia (<0.5 x 10⁹/L) with concurrent risk factors for IFD such as high cumulative dose of corticosteroids, use of anti-mould prophylaxis could be considered [178]. To determine need and type of antifungal prophylaxis, individual assessment of IFD risk should take into account immune impacts of planned treatment, prior number of lines of therapy, previous episodes of IFD and known colonisation[19, 56, 57, 59].

The epidemiology of IFD in patients with myeloma continues to evolve with the emergence of cryptococcal infection and the absence of established risk factors in patients managed on increasing lines of therapy challenges patient management and targeting of antifungal prophylaxis[59]. Studies to address these gaps in patients with relapsed or refractory disease are vital.

Disease and treatment related factors drive risk for *Pneumocystis jirovecii* pneumonia (PJP) in patients with haematological malignancy[179]. For patients with myeloma, treatment related factors dominate risk for PJP. Cumulative high doses of corticosteroids (20-40mg dexamethasone weekly), the backbone of most myeloma treatment regimens is an established risk factor for PJP. The threshold corticosteroid dose for increased risk appears to be 16-20mg of prednisolone-equivalent daily for 4 or more weeks[179-181]. Therefore, PJP prophylaxis is recommended for treatment regimens that meet this corticosteroid threshold regardless of the specific class of myeloma therapy. Intense immune suppression of cellular immunity associated with conditioning chemotherapy and HCT is also associated with higher risk for PJP in the absence of prophylaxis with the period at risk estimated to be 6 months[180]. The use of prophylaxis is associated with PJP rate of less than 2% with duration of prophylaxis of up to 3 months [155, 182].

Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole is effective in reducing risk for PJP and various schedules such as 1 tablet (160/800mg) daily and 2 tablets twice or 3 times per week have been utilised [179]. As the optimal dosing schedule has not been established, daily dosing could be considered as it could potentially offer concurrent anti-bacterial protection based on its pharmacokinetics[158]. Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole remains first line agent for PJP prophylaxis but alternative second-line options include dapsone (100mg daily), pentamidine (inhaled, 300mg 4 weekly) and atovaquone (1500mg daily)[179]. Duration of prophylaxis has been suggested to be 6 weeks following completion corticosteroid therapy and 3-6 months following HCT. CD4 cell count guided duration of prophylaxis has been utilised in the HIV setting but its utility in non-HIV patients require further evaluation.

Summary of antifungal recommendations:

- 1) During autoHCT, antifungal prophylaxis with fluconazole is recommended (Moderate recommendation, Level II evidence).
- 2) With new generation anti-myeloma therapies, routine antifungal prophylaxis is not recommended. Individual risk assessment is recommended (Marginal recommendation, Level III evidence).
- 3) With regimens causing prolonged and severe neutropenia and other concurrent risk factors for IFD, use of anti-mould prophylaxis could be considered (Marginal recommendation, Level III evidence).
- 4) Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole as PJP prophylaxis is recommended in the setting of prednisolone-equivalent dosing of 16-20mg daily for 4 or more weeks. Prophylaxis during therapy and up to 6 weeks following completion (Strong recommendation, Level II evidence).
- 5) Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole as PJP prophylaxis is recommended in the setting of HCT and continued until 3-6 months following HCT (Strong recommendation, Level II evidence).

Immunoglobulin replacement

Secondary immune deficiency with hypogammaglobulinaemia is a feature of myeloma[4]. There are limited number of studies evaluating the use of immunoglobulin replacement in patients with myeloma and most were conducted prior to the use of IMiDs and PI as standard of care[183, 184]. Intravenous immunoglobulin replacement for a period of 6 to 12 months for myeloma patients with IgG levels below the limit of normal or with recurrent infections was associated with lower rates of serious and life-threatening infections but showed no difference in rates of minor infections[183, 185].

In a randomised trial of a 12-month period of IVIG replacement for patients in plateau phase of myeloma during the era of conventional chemotherapy, lower rates of serious infection such as sepsis, meningitis and pneumonia and recurrent infections were reported [184]. Approximately 60% of patients received pneumococcal polysaccharide vaccination and patients who were poor vaccine responders appeared to derive benefit from IVIG replacement[184]. Rate of adverse reaction was higher with IVIG replacement[184]. In a more recent randomised trial, lower annual rates of serious and minor infections were reported with the use of subcutaneous immunoglobulin replacement in patients with IgG < 5g/L in the absence of HCT [186]. Lower annual rates of serious and all infections were noted with the

use of IVIG in hypogammaglobulinaemic patients (IgG < 7g/L) treated with daratumumab for a median of 22 months[187]. There were predominantly lower rates of respiratory tract infection with immunoglobulin replacement [184-186]. In contrast, IVIG replacement in the peri-autoHCT period (-30 to +30 days) was not associated with a significant difference in rates of infections of various categories[188].

Overall, use of immunoglobulin replacement should be considered for patients with severe hypogammaglobulinaemia (serum IgG < 4g/L) or hypogammaglobulinaemia (IgG < normal) with at least 1 life threatening infection in a 12-month period, or recurrent (at least 2 in a 6 month period) severe infections requiring more than standard antibiotics in line with National Blood Authority criteria[189].

Recommendation: Immunoglobulin replacement should be considered for patients with severe hypogammaglobulinaemia (IgG < 4g/L) or hypogammaglobulinaemia (IgG < normal) with at least 1 life threatening in 12 month period or recurrent severe infection (at least 2 in 6 months) (Strong recommendation, Level I evidence).

6 VACCINATION

Whilst encapsulated bacteria such as *S. pneumoniae* now constitute a smaller proportion of serious bacterial infection in patients with myeloma, patients overall remain at higher risk for invasive infection with these pathogens compared to the general population [21, 190]. At disease diagnosis and with first line therapy, the level of protective antibodies against encapsulated bacteria remains significantly lower than healthy controls[191]. The morbidity and mortality from viral respiratory tract infections such as influenza remains high in the era of IMiDs and PI [23]. AutoHCT remains a vital treatment strategy for patients with myeloma and high intensity conditioning chemotherapy and associated slow post-HCT immune recovery is associated with high risk for infection with encapsulated bacteria, reactivation of viral infections and new respiratory tract infections in the first 12 months following HCT [4, 23, 42, 190, 192]. Vaccination is an effective strategy to reduce risk and burden of key infections in patients with myeloma and is recommended regardless of transplant eligibility. Timing of vaccination is guided by consideration of patient, disease and treatment-related factors to ensure optimal response [193]. Recommendations are summarised in Table 5.

Most studies evaluating utility and vaccination schedules in haematology patient groups have utilised primary immune, commonly serological endpoints as surrogate marker for clinical efficacy. These endpoints only offer a glimpse of potential breadth of immune response and more studies are required to improve our understanding of the depth and breadth of immune response to vaccination, to identify new markers that correlate with clinical protection against infection and to evaluate new vaccination strategies to improve outcomes for patients with myeloma.

Vaccination	Type of vaccine	Timing
S. pneumoniae		
Transplant ineligible patients	PCV 13 followed by PPV 23, at least 8 weeks later	If feasible prior to commencement of treatment or during treatment with IMiDs
HCT patients	Three doses of PCV 13 followed by PPV23	Commence vaccination 6 months following HCT
		6, 8 and 12 months followed by 24 months following HCT
Influenza		
Transplant ineligible patients	Annual vaccination with inactivated influenza vaccine If under 65 years, standard dose QIV IIV If 65 years and above, adjuvant QIV IIV Consider 2 doses	If feasible, vaccinate prior to commencement of therapy
HCT patients	Annual vaccination with inactivated influenza vaccine	Vaccinate 2 or more months following HCT
	2 standard QIV IIV recommended for first 12 months following HCT	
	Consider 2 doses for subsequent years	
SARS-CoV-2		
Transplant ineligible patients	Three doses of SARS-CoV-2 vaccine mRNA vaccines in preference as third dose	If feasible, vaccinate prior to commencement of therapy
	Use, formulation and timing of additional (booster) dose as per national guidance	
HCT patients	Three doses of SARS-CoV-2 vaccine	Vaccinate 3 or more months following HCT
	Use, formulation and timing of additional (booster) dose as per national guidance	
Zoster		

Vaccination	Type of vaccine	Timing
Transplant ineligible patients	Two doses, recombinant subunit zoster vaccine	Not available on national immunisation program. 1-2 month interval between doses
HCT patients	Two doses, recombinant subunit zoster vaccine	Not available on national immunisation program. 50-70 days following HCT (median 2 months) 1-2 month interval between doses
N. meningitidis		
Transplant ineligible patients	Two doses, Meningococcal conjugate ACWY vaccine Two doses, Meningococcal B vaccine	If feasible, vaccinate prior to commencement of therapy 2 month interval between doses
HCT patients	Two doses, Meningococcal conjugate ACWY vaccine Two doses, Meningococcal B vaccine	Commence vaccination 6 months following HCT 6 and 8 months following HCT
Other vaccines		
HCT patients	3 doses of <i>Haemophilus influenzae</i> B vaccine 3 doses of dTP-IPV vaccine	Commence vaccination 6 months following HCT 6, 8 and 12 months following HCT
	3 doses of high-dose hepatitis B vaccine	6, 7 and 12 months following HCT

PCV13: Pneumococcal conjugate 13 vaccine; PPV23: Pneumococcal polysaccharide 23 vaccine; QIV: Quadrivalent influenza vaccine; IIV: inactivated influenza vaccine; dTP-IPV: diptheria-tetanus-pertussis-inactivated polio vaccine; HCT: haematopoietic stem cell transplantation; IMiD: immunomodulatory drug

Table 5: Summary of recommendations for vaccination in patients with myeloma

Pneumococcal vaccination

Currently there are two vaccines available for pneumococcal vaccination; pneumococcal conjugate 13 (PCV13) vaccine and pneumococcal polysaccharide 23 (PPV23). Overall the pneumococcal conjugate vaccines (initially 7-valent and now 13-valent) which elicits T-cell dependent responses achieves higher serological and longer lasting memory response compared to the polysaccharide vaccines which trigger predominantly B-cell responses [194-196]. PPV 23 covers more pneumococcal serotypes[197]. Only 40-55% of myeloma patients responded to single dose PPV vaccination alone[184, 198]. The use of PCV13 alone resulted in response rates similar to controls but only one third of myeloma patients maintained this response[199]. Serological response does not appear to be sustained with single dose of either vaccine and is negatively impacted by ongoing therapy [196, 200]. The two vaccines work synergistically when used in combination to improve depth and breadth of immune responses especially following HCT [197, 201].

In a recent study, the use of PCV13 followed by PPV23 4-12 weeks later in largely newly diagnosed patients commencing PI-based therapy was associated with response of 85% and 55% to 1 and 3 antibody subtypes respectively[202]. Highest increase in antibody concentration was seen in patients who received PPV23 more than 30 days following PCV13[202]. In addition, vaccination in the setting of lenalidomide therapy augments PCV-specific humoral and cellular responses[203]. While most studies have relied on serological endpoints, a recent small clinical trial reported significantly lower rates of clinically diagnosed pneumonia with the use 3 doses of PCV13, 1 month apart but optimal timing of vaccination was not defined [204]. Based on available studies, pneumococcal vaccination is recommended for patients with myeloma utilising PCV13 followed by PPV23 at least 1 month later. National vaccination guidelines recommend a 2-month interval between PCV13 and PPV23 [205]. Vaccination prior to commencement of active therapy or during IMiD-based therapy is associated with higher responses and would be an optimal period to target pneumococcal vaccination.

In allo-HCT patients, pivotal trials conducted by Cordonniere et. al. established the timing and pneumococcal vaccination schedule[197, 201, 206]. The use of 3 monthly doses of PCV (7-valent) followed by a dose of PPV23 6 months later was associated with serological response rates of 80%[201]. There was no significant difference in response rates between patients vaccinated at 3 compared to 9 months following HCT[201]. The addition of PPV 23 improved depth of response with conversion of 42% of non-responders and increased breadth with additional response to serotypes not contained in PCV vaccine[201]. A similar schedule with 3 doses of PCV13 commencing 3-6 months after HCT followed by PPV23 6 months later resulted in serological response in over 90% of patients[206].

In an observational study involving myeloma patients on maintenance lenalidomide post-autoHCT, a variable 3-dose PCV13 dosing schedule (1-3 monthly) commencing 12 months post-HCT was associated with a 60% serological response[207]. PPV23 was only utilised in non-responders[207]. There remains a lack of dedicated clinical trials of pneumococcal vaccination in autoHCT patients. As such, findings

from alloHCT trials are extrapolated to autoHCT patients to help guide timing and the vaccination schedule. Overall, studies support pneumococcal vaccination and its commencement 3-6 following autoHCT. A schedule involving 3 doses of PCV13 (monthly) followed by PPV 23 is recommended. Although slight variation in timing of PPV23 exist between various specialist guidelines, Australian vaccination guidelines recommend PCV13 at 6, 8, 12 months post-HCT followed by PPV23 12 months later[205, 208-210].

Influenza vaccination

The influenza season in Australia is between the months of May to October, peaks in July and August and every year, the composition of the inactivated influenza vaccine (IIV) is updated to best match the anticipated circulation strains for the respective hemisphere[211, 212]. As such, annual influenza vaccination is required [211].

A single dose of IIV was associated with seroprotection rates of 60-75% for patients with haematological malignancy and higher responses were seen in patients not on treatment [213, 214]. Immune response continues to mature over the next 3 months [213]. In heavily treated patients with myeloma, seroprotection rate of 15-30% were noted [215]. In predominantly alloHCT patients, seroprotection rates were 30-50% depending on the influenza strain and higher level of response was associated with increasing interval between vaccination and HCT [216-218]. Although most studies of influenza vaccination have relied on serological endpoints, some studies have demonstrated lower rates of hospitalisation and respiratory tract infection with influenza vaccination [219, 220].

Different strategies such as use of additional dose, high-dose or adjuvant IIV have been evaluated to improve vaccination responses. In patients with myeloma the use of two doses of high-dose IIV was associated with seroprotection rates to all three influenza strains of 49% after a single dose and 65% after 2 doses. Seroconversion rate was approximately 70% for the influenza virus strains[221]. The same strategy was evaluated against the standard of care approach (single dose of IIV, high dose if 65 years and above) and had significantly higher rates of seroprotection against all 3 influenza strains (87% vs. 63%) and higher rates of seroconversion (55% vs 34%)[222]. Although the rate of seroprotection declined with time, it remained significantly higher at the end of influenza season with the 2 high-dose IIV strategy[222]. Although this strategy is very promising, the high-dose formulation of IIV is not currently available in Australia and it is unclear if substitution with the available adjuvant IIV will result in the same benefit. In addition, use of two doses of adjuvant IIV is not current approved under the national immunisation program. Further evaluation of adjuvant IIV in myeloma patients is required.

In alloHCT patients, use of high-dose or adjuvant IIV have been utilised with mixed success[223, 224]. A dedicated randomised trial of influenza vaccination strategies in autoHCT patients found no difference in seroprotection or seroconversion rates with the use of high-dose followed by standard dose IIV compared to two standard dose IIVs [225]. Regardless of the vaccine type, a two dose IIV strategy resulted in high rates of seroprotection of 76 to 97% across vaccine strains despite vaccination at a median of 2 months following HCT [225]. This study supports the utility of early vaccination in autoHCT patients and the use of two doses of IIV in the first 12 months following HCT. In addition, IMiD was associated with higher odds of seroconversion[225].

Influenza vaccination is highly recommended for patients with myeloma at least 1 month prior to start of influenza season to allow sufficient time for maturation of immune response.

Vaccination of household members is also advisable. In line with national recommendations, patients 65 years and above should receive the adjuvant IIV. The use of two IIV doses could be considered taking into account national immunisation program criteria. In the first 12 months following autoHCT, two doses of IIV is recommended and could commence as early as 2 months following HCT. As seroprotection is not universal, patients should be counselled about the need for testing in the setting of influenza-like illness and use of oseltamivir as post-exposure prophylaxis if there is direct exposure to laboratory confirmed case of influenza.

SARS-CoV-2 vaccination

In the last 12 months several vaccines have been developed and proven highly effective in preventing symptomatic COVID-19 infection (70-95%) and severe infection, hospitalisation or deaths (above 90%) in clinical trials and in real-world settings[226-230]. The vaccines that have been ordered or available in Australia are the mRNA-based vaccines, Pfizer BNT162b2 and Moderna mRNA1273, the adenovirus-vectored vaccine Astra-Zeneca ChAdOx1 vaccine and the recombinant subunit protein adjuvanted Novavax NVX-CoV2372 vaccine[231]. The clinical trials of these vaccines have excluded patients with cancer but studies evaluating the immune response to these vaccines have been increasingly reported. Following a single dose of BNT162b2, the rate of humoral response was 25% in elderly myeloma patients but was 56% in patients on median of 1 prior line of therapy with no difference between BNT162b2 or ChAdOx1 vaccines [232, 233]. Response rate was 75% if vaccinated within 12 months of HCT [233].

However, following two doses of COVID-19 vaccine the overall humoral response rate was higher at around 80% with most studies utilising the BNT162b2 vaccine [234-236]. Response rates varied according to type of concurrent myeloma therapy ranging from 50-60% for anti-CD38 based therapy, 80-90% for PI and/or IMiD-based therapies to 100% during lenalidomide maintenance therapy[235, 236]. Overall, higher age, progressive disease or poor response, receipt of active therapy, increasing exposure to novel therapies and certain types of therapy (BCMA CAR-T, anti-CD38) were associated with lower response to COVID-19 vaccination [233-236]. It should be noted that studies published so far have largely reported humoral responses to vaccination which may not correlate with cellular responses and their correlation with clinical efficacy remains undefined [237]. Due to lower immune response rates to two doses compared to normal health cohorts, expert advisory groups have recommended the use of third dose of COVID-19 vaccine with mRNA vaccines in preference as part of the primary vaccination schedule based on data extrapolated from other immune compromised patients[238, 239]. Following a 3-dose primary vaccination course, an additional dose is recommended as a booster dose to combat waning immunity [240]. A repeat of 3 doses is recommended following autoHCT commencing at 3-6 months [238]. Guidance on the need for booster doses, their formulation and timing will continue to evolve with the emergence of new SARS-COV-2 variants and are continually updated by national expert vaccination

advisory groups. Patients should be counselled about the importance of maintaining general prevention measures and the need for testing in the setting of symptoms to guide use of early treatments.

Zoster vaccination

Vaccination utilising live attenuated vaccines are not recommended in the setting of ongoing immune suppression and for 24 months post-HCT due to concerns around immune control of live vaccine-associated virus [205, 208]. Although its use more than 24 months after autoHCT was not associated with significant adverse events, the live zoster vaccine (Zostavax©) is contraindicated for a majority of patients with myeloma [241]. A recombinant subunit zoster vaccine (Shingrix©) is now licensed for use in autoHCT patients for the prevention of zoster. Two doses of the recombinant zoster vaccine separated by a month and given a median of 2 months following autoHCT resulted in significantly lower incidence of zoster (incidence risk ratio of 0.3) with close to half the cumulative incidence (10% vs. 20%) compared to placebo[242]. Patients received less than 6 months of antiviral prophylaxis [242]. Risk reduction was highest in patients not on antiviral prophylaxis post HCT and overall vaccination efficacy was 68% [242]. Immune response was 70% and 90% for humoral and cellular response respectively which declined over 2 years [242]. Rates of adverse events were high with close to 90% of participants reporting injection site pain, 75% systemic symptoms and 20% fever[242].

The duration of immunity, need for booster doses and ongoing antiviral prophylaxis with subsequent PI-based therapy remains unanswered. The recombinant subunit zoster vaccination is effective in reducing risk for zoster reactivation post-autoHCT but is not available under the national immunisation program and at this stage only available via private script with associated cost. Clinicians and transplant centres could consider its use for patients post autoHCT who are intolerant of antiviral prophylaxis or in place of 12 months of antiviral prophylaxis after consideration of clinical benefit and cost to patient and health service.

Meningococcal and other encapsulated bacteria

Whilst there are no dedicated trials evaluating meningococcal vaccination in patients with myeloma, they remain at increased risk for meningococcal infection and other encapsulated bacteria due to underlying disease-related immune deficits impacting complement and humoral immunity[4, 8]. The impact of immune deficits following autoHCT is also associated with increased risk for infection with data largely extrapolated from alloHCT [208]. Despite differences in conditioning chemotherapy and expected rate of immune recovery, the recommended vaccination schedule is similar regardless of the type of HCT[208].

Considering high morbidity from meningitis and good vaccine safety profile, vaccination against all 5 strains of *N. meningitidis* and *Haemophilus influenzae* B is recommended.

Other vaccines

Myeloma patients post autoHCT are able to respond effectively to diptheria, tetanus and pertussis vaccination (60-76%)[207]. Response to HBV vaccination is poor at 40%[207]. As part of a holistic approach to reducing risk of infection in the post-HCT setting, a program of revaccination against a wide range of vaccine preventable infections (including human papilloma virus if risk factors present) should be adopted. Its incorporation into a dedicated vaccination service can improve uptake and coverage[243]. The proposed schedule, in line with national recommendations are summarised in Table 5 [205].

Summary of vaccination recommendations:

- 1) In unvaccinated patients with myeloma, Pneumococcal vaccination is recommended with PCV13 followed by PPV23 at least 2 months later (Strong recommendation, Level II evidence).
- 2) Post-HCT, Pneumococcal vaccination is recommended with PCV13 at 6, 8, 12 months followed by PPV23 12 months later (Strong recommendation, Level II evidence).
- 3) Annual seasonal influenza vaccination is recommended (Strong recommendation, Level II evidence). Patients 65 years and above should receive the adjuvant inactivated influenza vaccine (IIV) while two IIV doses (1 month apart) could be considered taking into account national immunisation program criteria (Strong recommendation, Level I evidence).
- 4) In the first 12 months following autoHCT, two doses of IIV is recommended (Strong recommendation, Level I evidence).
- 5) Vaccination against SARS-CoV-2 is recommended with 3-doses of any registered vaccine. Revaccination with 3 doses recommended commencing at 3-6 months post-HCT (Moderate recommendation, Level II evidence).
- 6) Post-HCT, vaccination with recombinant subunit zoster vaccination should be considered especially if planned duration of antiviral prophylaxis is less than 12 months (Moderate recommendation, Level I evidence).
- 7) Post-HCT, vaccination for other vaccine preventable infections is recommended (Moderate recommendation, Level II evidence).

Future directions

While significant advances have been made in the treatment of myeloma in recent years, infection associated morbidity and mortality can nullify benefits. There remain significant gaps in our understanding of the epidemiology of infection with the use of new generation therapies such as BCMA CAR-T and BisAb therapies, defining risk periods and risk factors for infection in patients with relapsed or refractory disease, optimal use (type, duration) of antimicrobial prophylaxis with relapsed or refractory disease and immune correlates of clinical vaccination efficacy need to be addressed through new studies. Concurrent collection and reporting of detailed data on infection episodes as part of myeloma treatment trials will also assist with the management of infection with next generation myeloma therapies.

In addition, new and novel vaccination and prophylaxis strategies should continue to be trialled to reduce the burden of infections in patients with myeloma. Cumulative immune suppression with increasing lines of myeloma treatment increases complexity and uncertainty in infection risk assessment[4, 244]. While pilot studies have been conducted that demonstrate utility of immune profiling[245], personalised infection risk prediction to assist targeting of prevention measures remain a holy grail and require further translational research that can only be achieved through ongoing cross disciplinary collaboration.

REFERENCES

- 1. Welfare, A.I.o.H.a., *Cancer data in Australia*. 2020, Australian Government: Canberra.
- 2. Hang Quach, M.P., Medical Scientific Advisory Group, *Clinical Practice Guideline: Multiple Myeloma*. Myeloma Foundation of Australia, 2019.
- Augustson, B.M., et al., Early mortality after diagnosis of multiple myeloma: analysis of patients entered onto the United kingdom Medical Research Council trials between 1980 and 2002--Medical Research Council Adult Leukaemia Working Party. J Clin Oncol, 2005.
 23(36): p. 9219-26.
- 4. Teh, B.W., et al., *Changing treatment paradigms for patients with plasma cell myeloma: impact upon immune determinants of infection.* Blood Rev, 2014. **28**(2): p. 75-86.
- 5. Bringhen, S., et al., *Early mortality in myeloma patients treated with first-generation novel agents thalidomide, lenalidomide, bortezomib at diagnosis: A pooled analysis.* Crit Rev Oncol Hematol, 2018. **130**: p. 27-35.
- 6. Teh, B.W., et al., *Risks, severity and timing of infections in patients with multiple myeloma: a longitudinal cohort study in the era of immunomodulatory drug therapy.* Br J Haematol, 2015. **171**(1): p. 100-8.
- 7. Lim, C., et al., *Epidemiology and Risks of Infections in Patients With Multiple Myeloma Managed With New Generation Therapies*. Clin Lymphoma Myeloma Leuk, 2021.
- 8. Blimark, C., et al., *Multiple myeloma and infections: a population-based study on 9253 multiple myeloma patients.* Haematologica, 2015. **100**(1): p. 107-13.
- 9. Brioli, A., et al., *The risk of infections in multiple myeloma before and after the advent of novel agents: a 12-year survey.* Ann Hematol, 2019. **98**(3): p. 713-722.
- Hyun, S.Y., et al., Pretreatment Lymphopenia, Poor Performance Status, and Early Courses of Therapy Are Risk Factors for Severe Bacterial Infection in Patients with Multiple Myeloma during Treatment with Bortezomib-based Regimens. J Korean Med Sci, 2016.
 31(4): p. 510-8.
- 11. Ran-Castillo, D., et al., *Risk, Outcomes, and Trends of Clostridium Difficile Infection in Multiple Myeloma Patients from a Nationwide Analysis.* Cureus, 2019. **11**(4): p. e4391.
- 12. Lin, C., et al., Assessment of infection in newly diagnosed multiple myeloma patients: risk factors and main characteristics. BMC Infect Dis, 2020. **20**(1): p. 699.
- 13. Dumontet, C., et al., A predictive model for risk of early grade >/= 3 infection in patients with multiple myeloma not eligible for transplant: analysis of the FIRST trial. Leukemia, 2018. **32**(6): p. 1404-1413.
- 14. Sorrig, R., et al., *Risk factors for infections in newly diagnosed Multiple Myeloma patients: A Danish retrospective nationwide cohort study.* Eur J Haematol, 2019. **102**(2): p. 182-190.
- 15. Djebbari, F., et al., Infection-related morbidity in a large study of transplant non-eligible newly diagnosed myeloma patients treated with UK standard of care. Haematologica, 2020.
- 16. Rahman, S., et al., *Early infectious complications after autologous hematopoietic cell transplantation for multiple myeloma*. Transpl Infect Dis, 2019. **21**(4): p. e13114.
- 17. Park, H., et al., *Infectious complications in multiple myeloma receiving autologous stem cell transplantation in the past 10 years.* Int J Hematol, 2017. **106**(6): p. 801-810.
- 18. Mohan, M., et al., *Bacteremias following autologous stem cell transplantation for multiple myeloma: Risk factors and outcomes.* Transpl Infect Dis, 2019. **21**(2): p. e13052.
- 19. Teh, B.W., et al., *Invasive fungal infections in patients with multiple myeloma: a multi-center study in the era of novel myeloma therapies.* Haematologica, 2015. **100**(1): p. e28-31.
- 20. Teh, B.W., et al., *Infection risk with immunomodulatory and proteasome inhibitor-based therapies across treatment phases for multiple myeloma: A systematic review and meta-analysis.* Eur J Cancer, 2016. **67**: p. 21-37.
- 21. Teh, B.W., et al., *Epidemiology of bloodstream infections in patients with myeloma receiving current era therapy.* Eur J Haematol, 2017. **98**(2): p. 149-153.
- 22. Teng, J.C., et al., Epidemiology of invasive fungal disease in lymphoproliferative disorders. Haematologica, 2015. 100(11): p. e462-6.
- 23. Teh, B.W., et al., *Risks and burden of viral respiratory tract infections in patients with multiple myeloma in the era of immunomodulatory drugs and bortezomib: experience at an Australian Cancer Hospital.* Support Care Cancer, 2015. **23**(7): p. 1901-6.

- 24. Johnsrud, A.J., et al., *Infectious and immunological sequelae of daratumumab in multiple myeloma*. Br J Haematol, 2019. **185**(1): p. 187-189.
- 25. Sorrig, R., et al., *Risk factors for blood stream infections in multiple myeloma: A population-based study of 1154 patients in Denmark.* Eur J Haematol, 2018. **101**(1): p. 21-27.
- 26. Huang, C.T., et al., *Risk factors and characteristics of blood stream infections in patients with newly diagnosed multiple myeloma*. BMC Infect Dis, 2017. **17**(1): p. 33.
- 27. Lavi, N., et al., *Community-acquired respiratory infections are common in patients with non-Hodgkin lymphoma and multiple myeloma*. Support Care Cancer, 2018. **26**(7): p. 2425-2431.
- 28. Vilar-Compte, D., et al., *Influenza in patients with hematological malignancies: Experience at two comprehensive cancer centers.* J Med Virol, 2018. **90**(1): p. 50-60.
- 29. Phillips, N., The coronavirus is here to stay here's what that means. Nature, 2021. 590(7846): p. 382-384.
- 30. Sun, C., et al., *COVID-19 in patients with multiple myeloma: a cross-sectional survey from the most severely affected region in China.* Leuk Lymphoma, 2021. **62**(3): p. 731-734.
- 31. Engelhardt, M., et al., *Clinical characteristics and outcome of multiple myeloma patients with concomitant COVID-19 at Comprehensive Cancer Centers in Germany.* Haematologica, 2020. **105**(12): p. 2872-2878.
- Cook, G., et al., Real-world assessment of the clinical impact of symptomatic infection with severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus (COVID-19 disease) in patients with multiple myeloma receiving systemic anti-cancer therapy. Br J Haematol, 2020. 190(2): p. e83-e86.
- 33. Aydillo, T., et al., *Shedding of Viable SARS-CoV-2 after Immunosuppressive Therapy for Cancer.* N Engl J Med, 2020. **383**(26): p. 2586-2588.
- 34. Sanchez-Pina, J.M., et al., *Clinical course and risk factors for mortality from COVID-19 in patients with haematological malignancies.* Eur J Haematol, 2020. **105**(5): p. 597-607.
- 35. Martinez-Lopez, J., et al., *Multiple myeloma and SARS-CoV-2 infection: clinical characteristics and prognostic factors of inpatient mortality.* Blood Cancer J, 2020. **10**(10): p. 103.
- 36. Chari, A., et al., *Clinical features associated with COVID-19 outcome in multiple myeloma: first results from the International Myeloma Society data set.* Blood, 2020. **136**(26): p. 3033-3040.
- 37. Malard, F., et al., COVID-19 outcomes in patients with hematologic disease. Bone Marrow Transplant, 2020. 55(11): p. 2180-2184.
- 38. Wood, W.A., et al., Outcomes of patients with hematologic malignancies and COVID-19: a report from the ASH Research Collaborative Data Hub. Blood Adv, 2020. **4**(23): p. 5966-5975.
- 39. Passamonti, F., et al., *Clinical characteristics and risk factors associated with COVID-19 severity in patients with haematological malignancies in Italy: a retrospective, multicentre, cohort study.* Lancet Haematol, 2020. **7**(10): p. e737-e745.
- 40. Flanagan, K.L., et al., *Progress and Pitfalls in the Quest for Effective SARS-CoV-2 (COVID-19) Vaccines.* Front Immunol, 2020. **11**: p. 579250.
- 41. Kim, J.W., et al., Varicella-zoster virus-specific cell-mediated immunity and herpes zoster development in multiple myeloma patients receiving bortezomib- or thalidomide-based chemotherapy. J Clin Virol, 2015. **73**: p. 64-69.
- 42. Teh, B.W., et al., *Antiviral prophylaxis for varicella zoster virus infections in patients with myeloma in the era of novel therapies.* Leuk Lymphoma, 2016. **57**(7): p. 1719-22.
- 43. Sharpley, F.A., et al., *Cytomegalovirus reactivation after bortezomib treatment for multiple myeloma and light chain amyloidosis.* Eur J Haematol, 2020. **104**(3): p. 230-235.
- 44. Hasegawa, T., et al., Cytomegalovirus reactivation in patients with multiple myeloma. Eur J Haematol, 2016. 96(1): p. 78-82.
- 45. Kaya, A.H., et al., *Is Cytomegalovirus Surveillance Necessary for Patients With Low Reactivation Risk in an Autologous Hematopoietic Cell Transplantation Setting?* Transplant Proc, 2017. **49**(8): p. 1911-1915.
- 46. Massoud, R., et al., *Cytomegalovirus reactivation in lymphoma and myeloma patients undergoing autologous peripheral blood stem cell transplantation.* J Clin Virol, 2017. **95**: p. 36-41.
- 47. Lavi, N., et al., Severe cytomegalovirus enterocolitis developing following daratumumab exposure in three patients with multiple myeloma. Eur J Haematol, 2018.
- 48. Mya, D.H., et al., *Risk of hepatitis B reactivation and the role of novel agents and stem-cell transplantation in multiple myeloma patients with hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection.* Ann Oncol, 2012. **23**(2): p. 421-6.
- 49. Ataca Atilla, P., et al., *Hepatitis B Reactivation Rate and Fate Among Multiple Myeloma Patients Receiving Regimens Containing Lenalidomide and/or Bortezomib.* Turk J Haematol, 2019. **36**(4): p. 266-273.
- 50. Teh, B.W., et al., *Prevention of viral infections in patients with multiple myeloma: the role of antiviral prophylaxis and immunization.* Expert Rev Anti Infect Ther, 2015. **13**(11): p. 1325-36.

- 51. Tsukune, Y., et al., *Incidence and clinical background of hepatitis B virus reactivation in multiple myeloma in novel agents' era.* Ann Hematol, 2016. **95**(9): p. 1465-72.
- 52. Tsukune, Y., et al., Incidence and risk factors of hepatitis B virus reactivation in patients with multiple myeloma in an era with novel agents: a nationwide retrospective study in Japan. Blood Cancer J, 2017. **7**(12): p. 631.
- 53. Varma, A., et al., *Impact of Hepatitis B Core Antibody Seropositivity on the Outcome of Autologous Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation for Multiple Myeloma.* Biol Blood Marrow Transplant, 2017. **23**(4): p. 581-587.
- 54. Lee, J.Y., et al., *Hepatitis B reactivation in multiple myeloma patients with resolved hepatitis B undergoing chemotherapy*. Liver Int, 2015. **35**(11): p. 2363-9.
- 55. Han, L., et al., Safety and efficacy of CAR-T cell targeting BCMA in patients with multiple myeloma coinfected with chronic hepatitis B virus. J Immunother Cancer, 2020. 8(2).
- 56. Tsai, C.K., et al., *Risk and impact of invasive fungal infections in patients with multiple myeloma*. Ann Hematol, 2020. **99**(8): p. 1813-1822.
- 57. Liu, J., et al., *Epidemiology and treatment of invasive fungal diseases in patients with multiple myeloma: findings from a multicenter prospective study from China.* Tumour Biol, 2016. **37**(6): p. 7893-900.
- 58. Tisi, M.C., et al., *Invasive fungal infections in chronic lymphoproliferative disorders: a monocentric retrospective study.* Haematologica, 2017. **102**(3): p. e108-e111.
- 59. Lim, C., et al., Low rates of invasive fungal disease in patients with multiple myeloma managed with new generation therapies: Results from a multi-centre cohort study. Mycoses, 2020.
- 60. Nucci, M. and E. Anaissie, *Infections in patients with multiple myeloma in the era of high-dose therapy and novel agents.* Clin Infect Dis, 2009. **49**(8): p. 1211-25.
- 61. Rajkumar, S.V., et al., *Lenalidomide plus high-dose dexamethasone versus lenalidomide plus low-dose dexamethasone as initial therapy for newly diagnosed multiple myeloma: an open-label randomised controlled trial.* Lancet Oncol, 2010. **11**(1): p. 29-37.
- 62. Chen, M., et al., *Immunomodulatory drugs and the risk of serious infection in multiple myeloma: systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized and observational studies.* Ann Hematol, 2018. **97**(6): p. 925-944.
- 63. Jackson, G.H., et al., *Lenalidomide before and after ASCT for transplant-eligible patients of all ages in the randomized, phase III, Myeloma XI trial.* Haematologica, 2020.
- 64. Jackson, G.H., et al., *Lenalidomide maintenance versus observation for patients with newly diagnosed multiple myeloma* (*Myeloma XI*): a multicentre, open-label, randomised, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol, 2019. **20**(1): p. 57-73.
- 65. Richardson, P.G., et al., *Pomalidomide, bortezomib, and dexamethasone for patients with relapsed or refractory multiple myeloma previously treated with lenalidomide (OPTIMISMM): a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial.* Lancet Oncol, 2019. **20**(6): p. 781-794.
- 66. Moreau, P., et al., Adverse event management in patients with relapsed and refractory multiple myeloma taking pomalidomide plus low-dose dexamethasone: A pooled analysis. Eur J Haematol, 2017. **99**(3): p. 199-206.
- 67. Siegel, D.S., et al., *Pomalidomide, dexamethasone, and daratumumab in relapsed refractory multiple myeloma after lenalidomide treatment.* Leukemia, 2020.
- 68. Rosinol, L., et al., *Bortezomib, lenalidomide, and dexamethasone as induction therapy prior to autologous transplant in multiple myeloma.* Blood, 2019. **134**(16): p. 1337-1345.
- 69. Jasielec, J., et al., Carfilzomib, lenalidomide, and dexamethasone plus transplant in newly diagnosed multiple myeloma. Blood, 2020.
- 70. Wester, R., et al., *Phase II study of carfilzomib, thalidomide, and low-dose dexamethasone as induction and consolidation in newly diagnosed, transplant eligible patients with multiple myeloma; the Carthadex trial.* Haematologica, 2019. **104**(11): p. 2265-2273.
- 71. Dimopoulos, M.A., et al., *Carfilzomib and dexamethasone versus bortezomib and dexamethasone for patients with relapsed or refractory multiple myeloma (ENDEAVOR): a randomised, phase 3, open-label, multicentre study.* Lancet Oncol, 2016. **17**(1): p. 27-38.
- 72. Moreau, P., et al., Once weekly versus twice weekly carfilzomib dosing in patients with relapsed and refractory multiple myeloma (A.R.R.O.W.): interim analysis results of a randomised, phase 3 study. Lancet Oncol, 2018. **19**(7): p. 953-964.
- 73. Wongsaengsak, S., et al., Infection risk with carfilzomib in multiple myeloma: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. Br J Haematol, 2020. **190**(2): p. e95-e97.
- 74. Moreau, P., et al., Oral Ixazomib, Lenalidomide, and Dexamethasone for Multiple Myeloma. N Engl J Med, 2016. 374(17): p. 1621-34.
- 75. Krishnan, A., et al., *Phase I/II trial of the oral regimen ixazomib, pomalidomide, and dexamethasone in relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma.* Leukemia, 2018. **32**(7): p. 1567-1574.
- 76. Dhakal, B., et al., *Phase I/II trial of bendamustine, ixazomib, and dexamethasone in relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma.* Blood Cancer J, 2019. **9**(8): p. 56.
- 77. Mateos, M.V., et al., *Daratumumab plus Bortezomib, Melphalan, and Prednisone for Untreated Myeloma*. N Engl J Med, 2018. **378**(6): p. 518-528.

- 78. Mateos, M.V., et al., Overall survival with daratumumab, bortezomib, melphalan, and prednisone in newly diagnosed multiple myeloma (ALCYONE): a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. Lancet, 2020. **395**(10218): p. 132-141.
- 79. Moreau, P., et al., *Bortezomib, thalidomide, and dexamethasone with or without daratumumab before and after autologous stem-cell transplantation for newly diagnosed multiple myeloma (CASSIOPEIA): a randomised, open-label, phase 3 study.* Lancet, 2019. **394**(10192): p. 29-38.
- Voorhees, P.M., et al., Daratumumab, lenalidomide, bortezomib, and dexamethasone for transplant-eligible newly diagnosed multiple myeloma: the GRIFFIN trial. Blood, 2020. 136(8): p. 936-945.
- 81. Palumbo, A., et al., Daratumumab, Bortezomib, and Dexamethasone for Multiple Myeloma. N Engl J Med, 2016. 375(8): p. 754-66.
- 82. Dimopoulos, M.A., et al., *Daratumumab, Lenalidomide, and Dexamethasone for Multiple Myeloma*. N Engl J Med, 2016. **375**(14): p. 1319-1331.
- 83. Attal, M., et al., *Isatuximab plus pomalidomide and low-dose dexamethasone versus pomalidomide and low-dose dexamethasone in patients with relapsed and refractory multiple myeloma (ICARIA-MM): a randomised, multicentre, open-label, phase 3 study.* Lancet, 2019. **394**(10214): p. 2096-2107.
- 84. Mikhael, J., et al., *A phase 1b study of isatuximab plus pomalidomide/dexamethasone in relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma.* Blood, 2019. **134**(2): p. 123-133.
- 85. Lonial, S., et al., Elotuzumab Therapy for Relapsed or Refractory Multiple Myeloma. N Engl J Med, 2015. 373(7): p. 621-31.
- Dimopoulos, M.A., et al., *Elotuzumab plus Pomalidomide and Dexamethasone for Multiple Myeloma*. N Engl J Med, 2018.
 379(19): p. 1811-1822.
- 87. Lonial, S., et al., *Belantamab mafadotin mafodotin for relapsed or refractory multiple myeloma (DREAMM-2): a two-arm, randomised, open-label, phase 2 study.* Lancet Oncol, 2020. **21**(2): p. 207-221.
- 88. Trudel, S., et al., *Targeting B-cell maturation antigen with GSK2857916 antibody-drug conjugate in relapsed or refractory multiple myeloma (BMA117159): a dose escalation and expansion phase 1 trial.* Lancet Oncol, 2018. **19**(12): p. 1641-1653.
- 89. Trudel, S., et al., Antibody-drug conjugate, GSK2857916, in relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma: an update on safety and efficacy from dose expansion phase I study. Blood Cancer J, 2019. **9**(4): p. 37.
- 90. Topp, M.S., et al., *Anti-B-Cell Maturation Antigen BiTE Molecule AMG 420 Induces Responses in Multiple Myeloma*. J Clin Oncol, 2020. **38**(8): p. 775-783.
- 91. Munshi, N.C., et al., Idecabtagene Vicleucel in Relapsed and Refractory Multiple Myeloma. N Engl J Med, 2021. 384(8): p. 705-716.
- 92. Longhitano, A.P., et al., *Bispecific antibody therapy, its use and risks for infection: Bridging the knowledge gap.* Blood Rev, 2021: p. 100810.
- 93. Chari, A., et al., Oral Selinexor-Dexamethasone for Triple-Class Refractory Multiple Myeloma. N Engl J Med, 2019. 381(8): p. 727-738.
- 94. Jakubowiak, A.J., et al., *Phase 1 study of selinexor plus carfilzomib and dexamethasone for the treatment of relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma*. Br J Haematol, 2019. **186**(4): p. 549-560.
- 95. Kumar, S.K., et al., *Venetoclax or placebo in combination with bortezomib and dexamethasone in patients with relapsed or refractory multiple myeloma (BELLINI): a randomised, double-blind, multicentre, phase 3 trial.* Lancet Oncol, 2020. **21**(12): p. 1630-1642.
- 96. Baden, L.R., et al., *Prevention and Treatment of Cancer-Related Infections, Version 2.2016, NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology.* 2016. **14**(7): p. 882.
- 97. Ramsey, S.D., et al., Prevalence of Hepatitis B Virus, Hepatitis C Virus, and HIV Infection Among Patients With Newly Diagnosed Cancer From Academic and Community Oncology Practices. JAMA Oncology, 2019. **5**(4): p. 497-505.
- 98. Kurizky, P.S., et al., *Opportunistic tropical infections in immunosuppressed patients*. Best Practice & Research Clinical Rheumatology, 2020: p. 101509.
- 99. 2019, H.B.M.D.C.T.C.S.G., *Hepatitis B management during immunosuppression for haematological and solid-organ malignancies; an Australian consensus statement 2019* 2019: Melbourne.
- 100. Menzies, S., L. Curry, and C. Turnbull, *Active TB in cancer patients: A missed screening opportunity?* European Respiratory Journal, 2015. **46**(suppl 59): p. PA2985.
- Shu, C.-C., et al., The burdens of tuberculosis on patients with malignancy: incidence, mortality and relapse. Scientific Reports, 2019.
 9(1): p. 11901.
- 102. Raben, D., et al., *Improving the evidence for indicator condition guided HIV testing in Europe: Results from the HIDES II Study 2012 2015.* PLOS ONE, 2019. **14**(8): p. e0220108.
- Molto, J., et al., Lung cancer in HIV-infected patients in the combination antiretroviral treatment era. Transl Lung Cancer Res, 2015.
 4(6): p. 678-88.
- 104. MacLachlan, J.H., et al., *Epidemiology of chronic hepatitis B and C in Victoria, Australia: insights and impacts from enhanced surveillance*. Aust N Z J Public Health, 2020. **44**(1): p. 59-64.

- 105. Yang, C., et al., *Meta-analysis of prophylactic entecavir or lamivudine against hepatitis B virus reactivation.* Annals of hepatology, 2016. **15**(4): p. 501-511.
- 106. Smieja, M.J., et al., *Isoniazid for preventing tuberculosis in non-HIV infected persons.* Cochrane Database Syst Rev, 2000(2): p. CD001363.
- Group, I.S.S., *Initiation of antiretroviral therapy in early asymptomatic HIV infection*. New England Journal of Medicine, 2015.
 373(9): p. 795-807.
- 108. Alshuwaykh, O. and P.Y. Kwo, *HCV treatment in 2020: How to translate highly effective therapies into elimination strategies.* Hepatology, 2020. **2**: p. 72-74.
- 109. Tsukune, Y., M. Sasaki, and N. Komatsu, *Reactivation of Hepatitis B Virus in Patients with Multiple Myeloma*. Cancers (Basel), 2019.
 11(11).
- Merz, L., et al., Investigating barriers in HIV-testing oncology patients. The IBITOP study: phase I. J Int AIDS Soc, 2014. 17(4 Suppl 3): p. 19622.
- Zurawska, U., et al., Hepatitis B virus screening before chemotherapy for lymphoma: a cost-effectiveness analysis. J Clin Oncol, 2012.
 30(26): p. 3167-73.
- 112. Mahale, P., et al., *Management of Multiple Myeloma Complicated by Hepatitis C Virus Reactivation: The Role of New Antiviral Therapy.* Open Forum Infectious Diseases, 2015. **3**(1).
- 113. Emam, E., et al., *Hepatitis C Virus Reactivation in Patients with Heamatological Malignancies, Single Egyptian Center Study.* Life Science Journal, 2013. **10**(2).
- 114. Li, Y., et al., *Hepatitis C virus infection and risk of multiple myeloma: evidence from a meta-analysis based on 17 case-control studies.* Journal of viral hepatitis, 2017. **24**(12): p. 1151-1159.
- 115. Barocas, J.A., et al., *Population-level Outcomes and Cost-Effectiveness of Expanding the Recommendation for Age-based Hepatitis C Testing in the United States.* Clin Infect Dis, 2018. **67**(4): p. 549-556.
- Chaves, N.J., et al., *The Australasian Society for Infectious Diseases and Refugee Health Network of Australia recommendations for health assessment for people from refugee-like backgrounds: an abridged outline*. Medical Journal of Australia, 2017.
 206(7): p. 310-315.
- 117. Liver, E.A.f.T.S.o.T., EASL recommendations on treatment of hepatitis C 2018. Journal of hepatology, 2018. 69(2): p. 461-511.
- 118. ASHM, National Hepatitis C Testing Policy. 2020.
- 119. Angelidakis, G., et al., *Universal screening for hepatitis C: A needed approach in patients with haematologic malignancies.* J Viral Hepat, 2018. **25**(9): p. 1102-1104.
- 120. Torres, H.A., et al., *Hepatitis C virus reactivation in patients receiving cancer treatment: A prospective observational study.* Hepatology, 2018. **67**(1): p. 36-47.
- 121. Hwang, J., B. Granwehr, and H. Torres, *HIV testing in patients with cancer at the initiation of therapy at a large US comprehensive cancer center.* J Oncol Pract, 2015. **11**: p. 384-390.
- 122. Medicine, A.S.f.H., National HIV Testing Policy. 2017, ASHM Sydney, Australia.
- 123. Jin, F., et al., Incidence and time trends of anal cancer among people living with HIV in Australia. Aids, 2019. 33(8): p. 1361-1368.
- 124. Lin, Y.D., et al., *Review of HIV testing recommendations in Australian specialty guidelines for HIV indicator conditions: a missed opportunity for recommending testing?* Internal Medicine Journal, 2020. **50**(3): p. 293-298.
- Merz, L., et al., Investigating Barriers in HIV-Testing Oncology Patients: The IBITOP Study, Phase I. Oncologist, 2016.
 21(10): p. 1176-1182.
- 126. Reynolds, G., et al., Latent infection screening and prevalence in cancer patients born outside of Australia: a universal versus riskbased approach? Support Care Cancer, 2021.
- 127. Dobler, C.C., et al., *Risk of tuberculosis in patients with solid cancers and haematological malignancies: a systematic review and meta-analysis.* European Respiratory Journal, 2017. **50**(2): p. 1700157.
- Lewinsohn, D.M., et al., Official American Thoracic Society/Infectious Diseases Society of America/Centers for Disease Control and Prevention clinical practice guidelines: diagnosis of tuberculosis in adults and children. Clinical Infectious Diseases, 2017.
 64(2): p. e1-e33.
- Jacobs, R.E., P. Gu, and A. Chachoua, *Reactivation of pulmonary tuberculosis during cancer treatment*. Int J Mycobacteriol, 2015.
 4(4): p. 337-40.
- 130. Kusztos, A.E., et al., 1576. Risk of Clinical Tuberculosis (TB) Among Patients with Latent TB Infection (LTBI) Who Undergo Allogeneic Hematopoietic-Cell Transplantation (HCT). Open Forum Infectious Diseases, 2018. 5(suppl_1): p. S492-S492.

- Gitman, M., et al., Evaluation of a routine screening program with tuberculin skin testing on rates of detection of latent tuberculosis infection and prevention of active tuberculosis in patients with multiple myeloma at a Canadian cancer centre. Curr Oncol, 2020.
 27(3): p. e246-e250.
- 132. Kim, D.K., et al., *Clinical characteristics and treatment responses of tuberculosis in patients with malignancy receiving anticancer chemotherapy.* Chest, 2005. **128**(4): p. 2218-22.
- 133. Kim, H.R., et al., Solid-organ malignancy as a risk factor for tuberculosis. Respirology, 2008. 13(3): p. 413-9.
- 134. Anastasopoulou, A., et al., *Reactivation of tuberculosis in cancer patients following administration of immune checkpoint inhibitors: current evidence and clinical practice recommendations.* Journal for ImmunoTherapy of Cancer, 2019. **7**(1): p. 239.
- 135. Elkington, P.T., et al., *Implications of Tuberculosis Reactivation after Immune Checkpoint Inhibition*. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine, 2018. **198**(11): p. 1451-1453.
- 136. Haddad, F.G., C. Kattan, and J. Kattan, *Should immune checkpoint inhibitors be contraindicated in lung cancer patients with latent tuberculosis?* Immunotherapy, 2020. **12**(11): p. 759-762.
- 137. Keikha, M. and B.N. Esfahani, *The Relationship between Tuberculosis and Lung Cancer*. Advanced biomedical research, 2018.
 7: p. 58-58.
- 138. Meumann, E.M., et al., *Tuberculosis in Australia's tropical north: a population-based genomic epidemiological study.* Lancet Reg Health West Pac, 2021. **15**: p. 100229.
- 139. Peixoto, D. and D.P. Prestes, Parasitic Infections of the Stem Cell Transplant Recipient and the Hematologic Malignancy Patient, Including Toxoplasmosis and Strongyloidiasis. Infect Dis Clin North Am, 2019. **33**(2): p. 567-591.
- 140. Clemente, W.T., et al., *Visceral and Cutaneous Leishmaniasis Recommendations for Solid Organ Transplant Recipients and Donors.* Transplantation, 2018. **102**(2S Suppl 2): p. S8-S15.
- 141. Pierrotti, L.C., et al., *Chagas Disease Recommendations for Solid-Organ Transplant Recipients and Donors.* Transplantation, 2018. **102**(2S Suppl 2): p. S1-S7.
- 142. Currie, B.J., et al., *The Darwin Prospective Melioidosis Study: a 30-year prospective, observational investigation.* Lancet Infect Dis, 2021. **21**(12): p. 1737-1746.
- 143. Requena-Mendez, A., et al., *Evidence-Based Guidelines for Screening and Management of Strongyloidiasis in Non-Endemic Countries.* Am J Trop Med Hyg, 2017. **97**(3): p. 645-652.
- 144. Martin, J. and D. Mak, *Changing faces: A review of infectious disease screening of refugees by the Migrant Health Unit, Western Australia in 2003 and 2004.* The Medical journal of Australia, 2006. **185**: p. 607-10.
- 145. Shield, J., et al., Seropositivity and geographical distribution of Strongyloides stercoralis in Australia: A study of pathology laboratory data from 2012-2016. PLoS Negl Trop Dis, 2021. **15**(3): p. e0009160.
- 146. Sanchez-Montalva, A., et al., *Imported Disease Screening Prior to Chemotherapy and Bone Marrow Transplantation for Oncohematological Malignancies*. Am J Trop Med Hyg, 2016. **95**(6): p. 1463-1468.
- 147. Teh, B.W., et al., *Antiviral prophylaxis for varicella zoster virus infections in patients with myeloma in the era of novel therapies.* Leukemia & lymphoma, 2016. **57**(7): p. 1719-1722.
- 148. Seale, H., et al., National serosurvey of cytomegalovirus in Australia. Clin Vaccine Immunol, 2006. 13(11): p. 1181-4.
- 149. Rossini, F., et al., Cytomegalovirus infection after autologous stem cell transplantation: incidence and outcome in a group of patients undergoing a surveillance program. Transpl Infect Dis, 2005. **7**(3-4): p. 122-5.
- 150. Teh, B.W., et al., *Prevention of viral infections in patients with multiple myeloma: the role of antiviral prophylaxis and immunization.* Expert Review of Anti-infective Therapy, 2015. **13**(11): p. 1325-1336.
- 151. Frerichs, K.A., et al., *Cytomegalovirus reactivation in a patient with extensively pretreated multiple myeloma during daratumumab treatment.* Clinical lymphoma, myeloma & leukemia, 2019. **19**(1): p. e9.
- 152. Taniguchi, D., et al., Fatal cytomegalovirus pneumonia and associated Herpes virus infection in a relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma patient treated with bortezomib plus dexamethasone. Case reports in oncology, 2009. **2**(2): p. 140-143.
- 153. Oken, M.M., et al., Prophylactic antibiotics for the prevention of early infection in multiple myeloma. Am J Med, 1996. 100(6): p. 624-8.
- 154. Vesole, D.H., et al., Oral antibiotic prophylaxis of early infection in multiple myeloma: a URCC/ECOG randomized phase III study. Leukemia, 2012. **26**(12): p. 2517-20.
- 155. Drayson, M.T., et al., *Levofloxacin prophylaxis in patients with newly diagnosed myeloma (TEAMM): a multicentre, double-blind, placebo-controlled, randomised, phase 3 trial.* Lancet Oncol, 2019. **20**(12): p. 1760-1772.
- 156. Teh, B.W., et al., Levofloxacin prophylaxis in patients with myeloma. Lancet Oncol, 2020. 21(2): p. e67.
- 157. Mohyuddin, G.R., et al., Antibiotic prophylaxis for patients with newly diagnosed multiple myeloma: Systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Haematol, 2020. **104**(5): p. 420-426.

- 158. Trubiano J.A., G.M.L., *Trimethoprim and Trimethoprim-Sulfamethoxazole (Cotrimoxazole)*, in *Kucers' The Use of Antibiotics 7th Edition*, M.L. Grayson, Editor. 2018, American Society for Microbiology. p. 1625-1724.
- 159. Slavin, M.A., et al., Better Sepsis Management Rather Than Fluoroquinolone Prophylaxis for Patients With Cancer-Related Immunosuppression. J Clin Oncol, 2019. **37**(13): p. 1139-1140.
- 160. Kim, J.H., et al., Impact of a change in antibacterial prophylaxis on bacteremia and hospitalization rates following outpatient autologous peripheral blood stem cell transplantation for multiple myeloma. Transpl Infect Dis, 2014. **16**(3): p. 421-9.
- Satlin, M.J., et al., Impact of Prophylactic Levofloxacin on Rates of Bloodstream Infection and Fever in Neutropenic Patients with Multiple Myeloma Undergoing Autologous Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant, 2015.
 21(10): p. 1808-14.
- 162. Sivik, J.M., et al., Addition of doxycycline to ciprofloxacin for infection prophylaxis during autologous stem cell transplants for multiple myeloma. Support Care Cancer, 2018. **26**(9): p. 3055-3061.
- 163. Maakaron, J.E., et al., *Fluoroquinolone Prophylaxis in Autologous Stem Cell Transplantation: Worthy of a Second Look.* Biol Blood Marrow Transplant, 2020. **26**(8): p. e198-e201.
- Yeshurun, M., et al., Antibacterial prophylaxis with ciprofloxacin for patients with multiple myeloma and lymphoma undergoing autologous haematopoietic cell transplantation: a quasi-experimental single-centre before-after study. Clin Microbiol Infect, 2018.
 24(7): p. 749-754.
- 165. Glenny, A.M., et al., *Interventions for the prevention and treatment of herpes simplex virus in patients being treated for cancer.* Cochrane Database Syst Rev, 2009(1): p. CD006706.
- 166. Yahav, D., et al., Antiviral prophylaxis in haematological patients: systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Cancer, 2009.
 45(18): p. 3131-48.
- 167. Erard, V., et al., One-year aciclovir prophylaxis for preventing varicella-zoster virus disease after hematopoietic cell transplantation: no evidence of rebound varicella-zoster virus disease after drug discontinuation. Blood, 2007. **110**(8): p. 3071-7.
- McKay, S.L., et al., Herpes Zoster Risk in Immunocompromised Adults in the United States: A Systematic Review. Clin Infect Dis, 2020. 71(7): p. e125-e134.
- 169. Mascarenhas, K., et al., *Efficacy of low-dose zoster prophylaxis in patients undergoing allogeneic hematopoietic cell transplantation*. Bone Marrow Transplant, 2020. **55**(8): p. 1662-1664.
- 170. Thomson, K.J., et al., *The effect of low-dose aciclovir on reactivation of varicella zoster virus after allogeneic haemopoietic stem cell transplantation.* Bone Marrow Transplant, 2005. **35**(11): p. 1065-9.
- 171. Fei, N., et al., Low-Dose Aciclovir Prophylaxis for Varicella zoster Reactivation in Autologous Hematopoietic Cell Transplantation Recipients. Clin Hematol Int, 2019. 1(2): p. 101-104.
- 172. Truong, Q., et al., Impact of the duration of antiviral prophylaxis on rates of varicella-zoster virus reactivation disease in autologous hematopoietic cell transplantation recipients. Ann Hematol, 2014. **93**(4): p. 677-82.
- 173. Chanan-Khan, A., et al., Analysis of herpes zoster events among bortezomib-treated patients in the phase III APEX study. J Clin Oncol, 2008. **26**(29): p. 4784-90.
- 174. Leng, S., et al., Use and impact of herpes zoster prophylaxis in myeloma patients treated with proteasome inhibitors. Leuk Lymphoma, 2018. **59**(10): p. 2465-2469.
- 175. Fukushima, T., et al., Daily 500 mg valaciclovir is effective for prevention of Varicella zoster virus reactivation in patients with multiple myeloma treated with bortezomib. Anticancer Res, 2012. **32**(12): p. 5437-40.
- 176. Vickrey, E., et al., *Aciclovir to prevent reactivation of varicella zoster virus (herpes zoster) in multiple myeloma patients receiving bortezomib therapy.* Cancer, 2009. **115**(1): p. 229-32.
- 177. Doyle, J., et al., *Hepatitis B management during immunosuppression for haematological and solid organ malignancies: an Australian consensus statement.* Med J Aust, 2019. **210**(10): p. 462-468.
- 178. Teh, B.W., et al., Consensus guidelines for antifungal prophylaxis in haematological malignancy and haemopoietic stem cell transplantation, 2021. Intern Med J, 2021. **51 Suppl 7**: p. 67-88.
- 179. Cooley, L., et al., Consensus guidelines for diagnosis, prophylaxis and management of Pneumocystis jirovecii pneumonia in patients with haematological and solid malignancies, 2014. Intern Med J, 2014. **44**(12b): p. 1350-63.
- 180. Cordonnier, C., et al., *Pneumocystis jirovecii pneumonia: still a concern in patients with haematological malignancies and stem cell transplant recipients.* J Antimicrob Chemother, 2016. **71**(9): p. 2379-85.
- 181. Yale, S.H. and A.H. Limper, *Pneumocystis carinii pneumonia in patients without acquired immunodeficiency syndrome: associated illness and prior corticosteroid therapy.* Mayo Clin Proc, 1996. **71**(1): p. 5-13.
- 182. Chen, C.S., et al., *Incidence, risk factors, and mortality from pneumonia developing late after hematopoietic stem cell transplantation.* Bone Marrow Transplant, 2003. **32**(5): p. 515-22.

- 183. Musto, P., M. Brugiatelli, and M. Carotenuto, *Prophylaxis against infections with intravenous immunoglobulins in multiple myeloma*. Br J Haematol, 1995. **89**(4): p. 945-6.
- 184. Chapel, H.M., et al., *Randomised trial of intravenous immunoglobulin as prophylaxis against infection in plateau-phase multiple myeloma. The UK Group for Immunoglobulin Replacement Therapy in Multiple Myeloma.* Lancet, 1994. **343**(8905): p. 1059-63.
- 185. Khalafallah, A., et al., *Effect of immunoglobulin therapy on the rate of infections in multiple myeloma patients undergoing autologous stem cell transplantation or treated with immunomodulatory agents.* Mediterr J Hematol Infect Dis, 2010. **2**(1): p. e2010005.
- 186. Vacca, A., et al., Subcutaneous immunoglobulins in patients with multiple myeloma and secondary hypogammaglobulinemia: a randomized trial. Clin Immunol, 2018. **191**: p. 110-115.
- 187. Lancman G, S.D., Aslanova M, Moshier E, Hearn JC, Jagannath S, Madduri D, Parekh SS, Richard S, Richter J, Sanchez L, Chari A., Effect of Intravenous Immunoglobulin on Infections in Multiple Myeloma (MM) Patients Receiving Daratumumab, in ASH 2020. 2020, Blood. p. 6-7.
- 188. Blombery, P., et al., *Prophylactic intravenous immunoglobulin during autologous haemopoietic stem cell transplantation for multiple myeloma is not associated with reduced infectious complications*. Ann Hematol, 2011. **90**(10): p. 1167-72.
- 189. Authority, N.B., Criteria for the clinical use of immunoglobulin in Australia N.B. Authority, Editor. 2018.
- 190. Kumar, D., et al., *Invasive pneumococcal disease in adult hematopoietic stem cell transplant recipients: a decade of prospective population-based surveillance.* Bone Marrow Transplant, 2008. **41**(8): p. 743-7.
- 191. Chicca, I.J., et al., Anti-bacterial antibodies in multiple myeloma patients at disease presentation, in response to therapy and in remission: implications for patient management. Blood Cancer J, 2020. **10**(11): p. 114.
- 192. Youssef, S., et al., *Streptococcus pneumoniae infections in 47 hematopoietic stem cell transplantation recipients: clinical characteristics of infections and vaccine-breakthrough infections, 1989-2005.* Medicine (Baltimore), 2007. **86**(2): p. 69-77.
- 193. W., T.B., Vaccination Schedules, in Infection Management in Hematology, M.H. Oliver A. Cornely, Editor. 2020, Springer.
- 194. Pletz, M.W., et al., *Pneumococcal vaccines: mechanism of action, impact on epidemiology and adaption of the species.* Int J Antimicrob Agents, 2008. **32**(3): p. 199-206.
- 195. Kumar, D., et al., *A randomized, double-blind trial of pneumococcal vaccination in adult allogeneic stem cell transplant donors and recipients.* Clin Infect Dis, 2007. **45**(12): p. 1576-82.
- Karlsson J, H.H., Andersson K, Roshani L, Andréasson B, Wennerås C, Pneumococcal vaccine responses in elderly patients with multiple myeloma, Waldenstrom's macroglobulinemia, and monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance. Trials Vaccinol, 2013. 2: p. 31-38.
- 197. Cordonnier, C., et al., *Immune response to the 23-valent polysaccharide pneumococcal vaccine after the 7-valent conjugate vaccine in allogeneic stem cell transplant recipients: results from the EBMT IDWP01 trial.* Vaccine, 2010. **28**(15): p. 2730-4.
- 198. Robertson, J.D., et al., *Immunogenicity of vaccination against influenza, Streptococcus pneumoniae and Haemophilus influenzae type B in patients with multiple myeloma.* Br J Cancer, 2000. **82**(7): p. 1261-5.
- 199. Mustafa, S.S., et al., *Response to PCV13 vaccination in patients with multiple myeloma versus healthy controls.* Hum Vaccin Immunother, 2019. **15**(2): p. 452-454.
- 200. Thompson, M.A., et al., *Multiple Myeloma Baseline Immunoglobulin G Level and Pneumococcal Vaccination Antibody Response.* J Patient Cent Res Rev, 2017. **4**(3): p. 131-135.
- 201. Cordonnier, C., et al., *Randomized study of early versus late immunization with pneumococcal conjugate vaccine after allogeneic stem cell transplantation*. Clin Infect Dis, 2009. **48**(10): p. 1392-401.
- 202. Renaud, L., et al., Response to pneumococcal vaccination in multiple myeloma. Cancer Med, 2019. 8(8): p. 3822-3830.
- 203. Noonan, K., et al., *Lenalidomide-induced immunomodulation in multiple myeloma: impact on vaccines and antitumor responses.* Clin Cancer Res, 2012. **18**(5): p. 1426-34.
- 204. Stoma, I., et al., *Clinical efficacy of pneumococcal vaccination in multiple myeloma patients on novel agents: Results of a prospective clinical study.* Vaccine, 2020. **38**(30): p. 4713-4716.
- 205. (ATAGI), A.T.A.G.o.I., *The Australian immunisation handbook* A.G.D.o. Health, Editor. 2017, Australian Government Department of Health: Canberra.
- 206. Cordonnier, C., et al., *Immunogenicity, safety, and tolerability of 13-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine followed by 23-valent pneumococcal polysaccharide vaccine in recipients of allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplant aged >/=2 years: an open-label study.* Clin Infect Dis, 2015. **61**(3): p. 313-23.
- 207. Palazzo, M., et al., *Revaccination after Autologous Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation Is Safe and Effective in Patients with Multiple Myeloma Receiving Lenalidomide Maintenance*. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant, 2018. **24**(4): p. 871-876.
- 208. Tomblyn, M., et al., *Guidelines for preventing infectious complications among hematopoietic cell transplantation recipients: a global perspective.* Biol Blood Marrow Transplant, 2009. **15**(10): p. 1143-238.

- 209. Rubin, L.G., et al., 2013 IDSA clinical practice guideline for vaccination of the immunocompromised host. Clin Infect Dis, 2014.
 58(3): p. e44-100.
- Rieger, C.T., et al., Anti-infective vaccination strategies in patients with hematologic malignancies or solid tumors-Guideline of the Infectious Diseases Working Party (AGIHO) of the German Society for Hematology and Medical Oncology (DGHO). Ann Oncol, 2018.
 29(6): p. 1354-1365.
- 211. Grohskopf, L.A., et al., Prevention and Control of Seasonal Influenza with Vaccines: Recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices United States, 2020-21 Influenza Season. MMWR Recomm Rep, 2020. **69**(8): p. 1-24.
- 212. Geoghegan, J.L., et al., *Continental synchronicity of human influenza virus epidemics despite climatic variation.* PLoS Pathog, 2018. **14**(1): p. e1006780.
- 213. Mariotti, J., et al., Long-term patterns of humoral and cellular response after vaccination against influenza A (H1N1) in patients with hematologic malignancies. Eur J Haematol, 2012. **89**(2): p. 111-9.
- 214. Rapezzi, D., et al., *Influenza vaccine in chronic lymphoproliferative disorders and multiple myeloma*. Eur J Haematol, 2003. **70**(4): p. 225-30.
- 215. Hahn, M., et al., *Efficacy of single versus boost vaccination against influenza virus in patients with multiple myeloma.* Haematologica, 2015. **100**(7): p. e285-8.
- 216. Issa, N.C., et al., Seroprotective titers against 2009 H1N1 influenza A virus after vaccination in allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation recipients. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant, 2011. **17**(3): p. 434-8.
- 217. Avetisyan, G., et al., *Evaluation of immune responses to seasonal influenza vaccination in healthy volunteers and in patients after stem cell transplantation.* Transplantation, 2008. **86**(2): p. 257-63.
- 218. Yalcin, S.S., et al., *Serological response to influenza vaccine after hematopoetic stem cell transplantation.* Ann Hematol, 2010. **89**(9): p. 913-8.
- 219. Pinana, J.L., et al., *Clinical effectiveness of influenza vaccination after allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation: A cross-sectional prospective observational study.* Clin Infect Dis, 2018.
- 220. Musto, P. and M. Carotenuto, Vaccination against influenza in multiple myeloma. Br J Haematol, 1997. 97(2): p. 505-6.
- 221. Branagan, A.R., et al., *Clinical and Serologic Responses After a Two-dose Series of High-dose Influenza Vaccine in Plasma Cell Disorders: A Prospective, Single-arm Trial.* Clin Lymphoma Myeloma Leuk, 2017. **17**(5): p. 296-304 e2.
- 222. Branagan, A.R., et al., *Tandem high-dose influenza vaccination is associated with more durable serologic immunity in patients with plasma cell dyscrasias.* Blood Adv, 2021. **5**(5): p. 1535-1539.
- 223. Halasa, N.B., et al., Randomized Double-Blind Study of the Safety and Immunogenicity of Standard-Dose Trivalent Inactivated Influenza Vaccine versus High-Dose Trivalent Inactivated Influenza Vaccine in Adult Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation Patients. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant, 2016. 22(3): p. 528-35.
- 224. Natori, Y., et al., *A pilot randomized trial of adjuvanted influenza vaccine in adult allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplant recipients*. Bone Marrow Transplant, 2017. **52**(7): p. 1016-1021.
- 225. Teh, B.W., et al., A randomised trial of two 2-dose influenza vaccination strategies for patients following autologous haematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Clin Infect Dis, 2020.
- 226. Polack, F.P., et al., Safety and Efficacy of the BNT162b2 mRNA Covid-19 Vaccine. N Engl J Med, 2020. 383(27): p. 2603-2615.
- 227. Voysey, M., et al., Safety and efficacy of the ChAdOx1 nCoV-19 vaccine (AZD1222) against SARS-CoV-2: an interim analysis of four randomised controlled trials in Brazil, South Africa, and the UK. Lancet, 2021. **397**(10269): p. 99-111.
- 228. Baden, L.R., et al., Efficacy and Safety of the mRNA-1273 SARS-CoV-2 Vaccine. N Engl J Med, 2021. 384(5): p. 403-416.
- 229. Heath, P.T., et al., Safety and Efficacy of NVX-CoV2373 Covid-19 Vaccine. N Engl J Med, 2021.
- Dagan, N., et al., BNT162b2 mRNA Covid-19 Vaccine in a Nationwide Mass Vaccination Setting. N Engl J Med, 2021.
 384(15): p. 1412-1423.
- 231. Health, A.D.o., COVID-19 vaccines. 2021.
- 232. Terpos, E., et al., Low neutralizing antibody responses against SARS-CoV-2 in older patients with myeloma after the first BNT162b2 vaccine dose. Blood, 2021. **137**(26): p. 3674-3676.
- 233. Bird, S., et al., *Response to first vaccination against SARS-CoV-2 in patients with multiple myeloma*. Lancet Haematol, 2021. **8**(6): p. e389-e392.
- 234. Aleman A, V.O.O., Upadhyaya B, Agte S, Kappes K, Beach K, Srivastava K, Gleason CR, Wang B, Mouhieddine TH, Tuballes K, Geanon D, Khan Z, Gonzalez-Reiche AS, van Bakel H, Simons NW, Mouskas K, Charney AW, Rahman A, Kim-Schulze S, Sordillo EM, Krammer F, Cordon-Cardo C, Bhardwaj N, Gnjatic S, Merad M, Brown BD, Sanchez L, Chari A, Jagannath S, Simon V, Wajnberg A, Parekh S., *Fatal breakthrough infection after anti-BCMA CAR-T therapy highlights suboptimal immune response to SARS-CoV-2 vaccination in myeloma patients.* MedRxIV, 2021.

- 235. Avivi, I., et al., Humoral response rate and predictors of response to BNT162b2 mRNA COVID19 vaccine in patients with multiple myeloma. Br J Haematol, 2021.
- Pimpinelli, F., et al., Fifth-week immunogenicity and safety of anti-SARS-CoV-2 BNT162b2 vaccine in patients with multiple myeloma and myeloproliferative malignancies on active treatment: preliminary data from a single institution. J Hematol Oncol, 2021.
 14(1): p. 81.
- 237. Monin, L., et al., Safety and immunogenicity of one versus two doses of the COVID-19 vaccine BNT162b2 for patients with cancer: interim analysis of a prospective observational study. Lancet Oncol, 2021. **22**(6): p. 765-778.
- 238. Immunisation, A.T.A.G.o., ATAGI recommendations on the use of a third primary dose of COVID-19 vaccine in individuals who are severely immunocompromised, D.o. Health, Editor. 2021.
- 239. Hall, V.G., et al., *Randomized Trial of a Third Dose of mRNA-1273 Vaccine in Transplant Recipients*. N Engl J Med, 2021. **385**(13): p. 1244-1246.
- 240. Immunisation, A.T.A.G.o., Clinical recommendations for COVID-19 vaccines, D.o. Health, Editor. 2022, Australian Government.
- Pandit, A., et al., Safety of live-attenuated measles-mumps-rubella and herpes zoster vaccination in multiple myeloma patients on maintenance lenalidomide or bortezomib after autologous hematopoietic cell transplantation. Bone Marrow Transplant, 2018.
 53(7): p. 942-945.
- 242. Bastidas, A., et al., Effect of Recombinant Zoster Vaccine on Incidence of Herpes Zoster After Autologous Stem Cell Transplantation: A Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA, 2019. **322**(2): p. 123-133.
- 243. Teh, B.W., et al., *Impact of a dedicated post-transplant vaccination service at an Australian cancer centre.* Bone Marrow Transplant, 2017.
- 244. Doerflinger, M., et al., Successful identification of predictive profiles for infection utilising systems-level immune analysis: a pilot study in patients with relapsed and refractory multiple myeloma. Clin Transl Immunology, 2021. **10**(1): p. e1235.
- 245. Teh, B.W., et al., *Predicting Risk of Infection in Patients with Newly Diagnosed Multiple Myeloma: Utility of Immune Profiling.* Front Immunol, 2017. **8**: p. 1247.
- 246. ASHM, HBV Testing Policy, E.R. Committee, Editor. 2020.
- 247. Sarin, S.K., et al., *Asian-Pacific clinical practice guidelines on the management of hepatitis B: a 2015 update.* Hepatology International, 2016. **10**(1): p. 1-98.
- 248. Mallet, V., et al., Management of viral hepatitis in patients with haematological malignancy and in patients undergoing haemopoietic stem cell transplantation: recommendations of the 5th European Conference on Infections in Leukaemia (ECIL-5). Lancet Infect Dis, 2016. **16**(5): p. 606-617.
- 249. Hwang, J.P., et al., *Hepatitis B Virus Screening and Management for Patients With Cancer Prior to Therapy: ASCO Provisional Clinical Opinion Update.* J Clin Oncol, 2020: p. JCO2001757.
- 250. Terrault, N.A., et al., *Update on Prevention, Diagnosis, and Treatment of Chronic Hepatitis B: AASLD 2018 Hepatitis B Guidance.* Clin Liver Dis (Hoboken), 2018. **12**(1): p. 33-34.
- 251. Diseases, A.A.f.t.S.o.L., AASLDIDSA Recommendations for testing, managing, and treating hepatitis C. 2014.
- 252. Branson, B.M., et al., *Revised recommendations for HIV testing of adults, adolescents, and pregnant women in health-care settings.* MMWR Recomm Rep, 2006. **55**(RR-14): p. 1-17; quiz CE1-4.
- 253. Turnbull, L., C. Bell, and F. Child, *Tuberculosis (NICE clinical guideline 33)*. Archives of Disease in Childhood-Education and Practice, 2017. **102**(3): p. 136-142.